

## **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2019

# Strategies Retail Managers Use to Reduce Employee Turnover

Sharon Belinda Love Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Business Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

## Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Sharon B. Love

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Jamiel Vadell, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Susan Fan, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Mohamad Hammoud, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2019

## Abstract

# Strategies Retail Managers Use to Reduce Employee Turnover

by

Sharon B. Love

MS, University of Phoenix, 2014
BS, Saint Augustine's University, 1982

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

June 2019

### Abstract

Retailers lost 5.1 million employees in 2016, which resulted in a loss of profitability. The purpose of this single case study was to explore strategies retail managers used to reduce turnover at one retail company in the southeastern United States. The conceptual framework for the study was transformational leadership. The target population consisted of 6 store managers who reduced employee turnover in the retail industry. Data collection methods included face-to-face, semistructured interviews and a review of the company documents. Yin's 5-step analysis was used to analyze data. Three themes emerged from data analysis: supportive management leadership style, competitive compensations, and provision of efficient and effective communications to employees. The results of the study indicated store managers' strategies that are essential to reducing employee turnover. The implications of this study for social change include the potential to generate new opportunities for employment and encourage prosperity for local families and the community by improving profitability and sustainability and promoting organizational growth in retail companies.

# Strategies Retail Managers Use to Reduce Employee Turnover

by

Sharon B. Love

MS, University of Phoenix, 2014

BS, Saint Augustine's University, 1982

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

June 2019

#### Dedication

I dedicate this study to my Lord and Savior Jesus Christ. I understand the meaning of the words; struggle, hurdle, and obstacle. This journey is a testimony of my faith and how God provided for my family and me when I was going through the struggles, over the hurdles, and around the obstacles. There were times I wanted to give up and quit, but God reminded me of how he had already put everything in place for me to achieve this goal. I want to thank my mother (Edna P. Jenkins), my daughter (Symone D. Love), sisters (Winifred, Patricia, Jennifer, Faye, and Dyane), brothers (Luther, Alphonso, and Ronald), nieces, nephews, cousins, my Delta Sigma Theta Sorority sisters, and my best friends (Alfreda and Margaret). All the individuals listed have been my motivators and supporters and encouraged me through this process. My daughter has been my biggest cheerleader. When I got frustrated with the process, long nights working and researching for this study, my daughter always reminded me of my determination by watching her navigate each obstacle, struggle and hurdle in her way to complete a simple task most of us take for granted. My daughter is my hero and I dedicate this degree to her and my sister and brother in law (Cheryl and Wendell Smith). Cheryl and Wendell have been my rock and my biggest supporters. They always pushed me to accomplish my dreams and goals in life. They are always in my corner, cheering me on.

## Acknowledgments

Understanding my faith and knowing Jesus Christ as my savior is my main priority in life. There are times in life a person may question their path but my faith in God has allowed me to understand my purpose and mission in life. I thank my mentor and first committee chair, Dr. Vadell. Dr. Vadell always encouraged myself and my classmates to stay the course even when it was frustrating and long. Dr. Vadell pushed me to keep moving forward and don't give up. He was such a motivation during my first residency. When I attended my first residency, I was sitting on the fence about continuing this degree path. Dr. Vadell was honest and real about the challenge of getting a DBA degree. When I left the first residency, most of the cohort in our session had a clear understanding of the expectations. I would like to thank my second chair, Dr. Fan for her dedication and encouragement. Dr. Fan was very encouraging and very detail when she examined my work but gave me the support to continue the process. My second chair was closely involved in my growth as a person and a cohort. I would also like to thank my URR, Dr. Hammound. Dr. Hammound was very thorough in his assessment of my work but always gave outstanding reviews. I appreciated my Walden University cohorts (Dr. Boyd, Brian, Dr. Rice, Tashani, Kimberly, Dr. Watson, Dr. Johnson, Dr. Merritt, Wynadine, Sharron, and Carl), my co-workers (Debbie, Geno, and Bambi) and my editor, Libby.

# **Table of Contents**

Se	ction 1: Foundation of the Study	1
	Background of the Problem	1
	Problem Statement	2
	Purpose Statement	2
	Nature of the Study	3
	Research Question	4
	Interview Questions	4
	Conceptual Framework	5
	Operational Definitions	5
	Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	6
	Assumptions	6
	Limitations	7
	Delimitations	7
	Significance of the Study	8
	Contribution to Business Practice	8
	Implications for Social Change	9
	A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	9
	Transformational Leadership	10
	Other Leadership Styles	17
	Reasons for Turnover	22
	Retention Challenges	37

Transition	43
Section 2: The Project	45
Purpose Statement	45
Role of the Researcher	46
Participants	47
Research Method and Design	49
Research Method	50
Research Design	51
Population and Sampling	52
Population	52
Sampling Method	53
Ethical Research	54
Data Collection Instruments	56
Data Collection Technique	57
Data Analysis	61
Reliability and Validity	66
Reliability	66
Validity	67
Transition and Summary	69
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	71
Introduction	71
Presentation of the Findings	72

Theme 1: Supportive Management/Leadership Style	73
Theme 2: Competitive Compensation	77
Theme 3: Efficient and effective communications to employees	79
Applications to Professional Practice	81
Implications for Social Change	83
Recommendations for Action	85
Recommendations for Further Research	86
Reflections	87
Conclusion	89
References	91
Appendix: Interview Protocol	122

## Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Employee turnover is the loss of experienced and talented workers which result in significant consequences for businesses (McManus & Mosca, 2015). Reducing employee turnover was essential to business practice because of employee turnover influences profitability and sustainability (Cloutier, Felusiak, Hill, & Pemberton-Jones, 2015). Alshanbri (2015) asserted retaining top performers could affect an organization's bottom line. McManus and Mosca (2015) posited the turnover rates are higher among sales workers in the retail industry than any other category and leaders must manage employee turnover. Hom, Mitchell, Lee, and Griffeth (2013) found employee turnover to be about 9% of the organization operating a budget.

Additionally, Hom et al. (2013) demonstrated employee turnover adversely affects the business' primary concern. The cost of training a new employee was about 90% to 200% of the employee salary annually (Hom et al., 2013). Retail store managers must create strategies to reduce employee turnover and increase employee retention.

## **Background of the Problem**

Reducing employee turnover was essential for the operations of the business because employee turnover affects profitability and sustainability (Cloutier et al., 2015). Several researchers suggested employee turnover can cripple an organization and negatively affect the bottom line (Cohen, Blake, & Goodman, 2016). Obtaining and retaining skilled employees plays an essential role in any organization because employees' knowledge and skills are central to companies' ability to be competitive (Babalola et al., 2016). Employee retention was essential to the success of an

organization because retaining top performers may increase profit margins (Alshanbri et al., 2015), which enables organizations to affect their communities through positive social change.

The retail industry continues to lose top-performing workers (Bureau of Labor Statistics [BLS], 2016), which will directly affect the cost of recruiting and retaining new employees. Retail sales workers jobs are expected to grow only 2% (100,900) from 2016 to 2026 compared to other workers in the industry, which has an estimated 7% (322,175) job growth (BLS, 2016). The retail industry will increase jobs; however, top performers will continue to exit the industry and increase the cost of turnover, which will affect the profitability and sustainability of the organization (Cloutier et al., 2015). The turnover cost will directly affect the bottom line and increase the operating cost of the organization (Alshanbri et al., 2015; Cloutier et al., 2015).

## **Problem Statement**

Employee turnover is an organizational problem in the retail industry, which results in a loss of profitability for the organization (Cloutier et al., 2015). The retail industry lost 5.1 million workers in 2016 (BLS, 2016), which will directly affect the cost of employee turnover. The general business problem is that the increasing cost of employee turnover in the retail industry. The specific business problem is that retail managers lack strategies to reduce employee turnover.

### **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies retail managers use to reduce employee turnover. The target population consisted of retail store

managers who have successfully used strategies to reduce employee turnover from a business in the Southeastern region of the United States. The results of this study could contribute to social change by identifying strategies to retain high performing retail workers in a continually changing environment. The implications for social change include the potential to improve profitability, sustainability, and promote organizational growth, which in turn might generate new opportunities for employment and encourage prosperity for local families and the community. Retail workers benefit by working in an atmosphere free of disruption, which may increase employee retention in the workplace.

## **Nature of the Study**

I conducted a single case study using a qualitative research method. Using a qualitative research method enabled me to explore strategies store managers in the retail industry uses to reduce employee turnover. Park and Park (2016) stated by using a qualitative research method a researcher could explore the social phenomenon and human problems from different perspectives and explore how those strategies can be viable. Researchers use a quantitative research method to examine relationships among variables, test hypotheses and analyze statistical data (Barnham, 2015). I did not test hypotheses or examined the relationships among variables, so a quantitative research method was not suited for this study. Using the mixed method enables a researcher to explore and utilize both qualitative and quantitative research methods to investigate complex problems (Park & Park, 2016). A mixed method was unacceptable for this study because I did not investigate complex problems using quantitative and qualitative research methods.

I chose a qualitative case study design to obtain an in-depth understanding of a real phenomenon . The case study design is appropriate for me to explore strategies store managers use in the retail industry to reduce employee turnover. The phenomenological research design is an exploration of the human experience or a phenomenon as defined by different participants (Lewis, 2015; Campbell, 2014). I considered using a phenomenological research design but using this type of research design would require me to explore human experiences through interviews, descriptions and other expressions. The phenomenological design was not acceptable, as exploring experiences and perceptions are not the focus of my study. Researchers use the ethnographic design to investigate cultures in a real-life setting (Park & Park, 2016). The ethnographic design was not appropriate, as the focus of this study is not to explore the culture of the subjects' stores.

## **Research Question**

What strategies do retail managers use to reduce employee turnover?

## **Interview Questions**

- 1. What strategies have you used to reduce employee turnover?
- 2. What strategies did you find worked best to reduce employee turnover?
- 3. How did your employees respond to your different strategies to reduce employee turnover?
- 4. What strategies did you employ when employees stated they were considering resigning from the organization?

- 5. How did you assess the effectiveness of the employee turnover strategies used?
- 6. What additional information would you like to share about strategies retail managers use to reduce employee turnover?

## **Conceptual Framework**

Burns (1978) first discussed the transformation leadership approach in 1978, when he studied political leaders. Transformational leadership theory focuses on the abilities of managers to motivate and encourage skilled workers to remain with an organization by creating strategies to reduce employee turnover (Burch & Guarana, 2014; Phaneuf, Boudrias, Rousseau, & Brunelle, 2016). Northouse (2015) described transformational leadership theory as a leadership approach for directing a change in an individual and their social systems. Transformational leadership focuses on the followers' motives, satisfying their needs and treating them as human beings (Northouse, 2015). A transformational leader creates changes in their followers, encourages, and motivates them to perform at a higher level of performance. Goud (2014) suggested transformational leadership can influence the intention of workers to remain in an organization by building a social relationship with the supervisors or the organization. Transformational leadership was relevant to exploring and understanding my findings.

## **Operational Definitions**

Employee turnover: The voluntary or involuntary separation of employees leaving their current job (Kam & Meyer, 2015).

Employee Recruitment: The process of attracting and screening qualified candidates, reviewing interviewees' credentials, and selecting new hires for organizations (Kam & Meyer, 2015).

*Job satisfaction:* An individual's sense of comfort and gratification in their job and job environment (Kam & Meyer, 2015).

Organizational Culture: An organizational culture is a set of values, visions, norms, working language, systems, symbols, beliefs, behavior, and habits found within an organization (Lukas, Whitwell, & Heide, 2013).

*Retail industry:* In the retail sector, merchants specialize in sales of specific goods to consumers (Tang, Liu, Oh, & Weitz, 2014).

Employee Retention: An act to hold or retain, as it pertains to the employment of your job (Sutanto & Kurniawan, 2016).

Transactional leadership: A leadership style based on management by exception and Transactional leadership (Bass, 1985).

Transformational leadership: A leadership style centered on a democratic or autonomous approach (Bass, 1985).

### **Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations**

## Assumptions

Scholars must report unverified facts as assumptions (Halldorsson & Aastrup, 2003; Lukas et al., 2013). Assumptions affect how researchers understand and examine the data; scholars must present all assumptions (Kirkwood & Price, 2013). My first assumption was store managers are involved in the implementation of employee retention

strategies. I also assumed that participants would be neutral, honest, and truthful when answering interview questions. Maskara (2014) wrote when participants are truthful and honest, their response may influence the outcome of the study. My last assumption was that interviewees would provide accurate information, which I could apply to the central research question.

#### Limitations

Limitations are any requirements, which may influence the investigation (Connolly, 2015). The first limitation was that the participant might not have recalled all the facts associated with the strategies they applied to reduce employee turnover.

Connolly (2015) reported people to have a hard time making an exact regeneration of the past because people depend on useful practices, which are subject to error and distortion. A persons' memory serves basic capacities in regular day-to-day existence but is subject to twists, blunders, and dreams, which will influence a persons' ability to recollect past encounters precisely (You, 2015). The second limitation was that the quality of the collected data depended on the truthfulness and expertise of the participants.

#### **Delimitations**

Delimitations are limits, or restrictions researchers impose on a project to limit the scope (Childers, 2014). Researchers utilize delimitations to constrain the extent of the study and create restrictions (De Massis & Kotlar, 2014; Kirkwood & Price, 2013). On the other hand, De Massis and Kotlar and Childers (2014) stated researchers have control over the delimitations of the study. The first delimitation for this research was the geographical location; all participants were from Montgomery, Alabama. The second

delimitation was the target population; retail store managers who have experience in implementing effective employee turnover strategies participated in the study. The third delimitation was the sample size, which was six retail store managers. One of the restrictions of qualitative research was researchers might use a small sample size because they need more time to collect qualitative data (Yin, 2017). The last delimitation was the industry; I only explored effective retention strategies in the retail sector.

## Significance of the Study

Reducing employee turnover is critical to business practice because employee turnover influences profitability and sustainability (Cloutier et al., 2015). Profitable companies can bring positive change to their environments and communities by making monetary contributions, donations, and create new employment opportunities. Employee retention is essential to the success of retail stores because retaining top performers enable business leaders to increase their organizations' profit margins (Alshanbri et al., 2015), which enable organizations to affect their communities through positive social change.

## **Contribution to Business Practice**

Business leaders and managers can benefit from this study because it can improve profitability and increase employee retention. Retail stores are continuously changing, and for companies to remain profitable, it is crucial to develop strategies retail store managers can use to reduce employee turnover (Cloutier et al., 2015). Alshanbri et al. (2015) stated retail stores continue to experience high turnover rates. Several other researchers revealed employee turnover affects retail stores more than other sectors in the

retail industry (BLS, 2016; Rohde, Shaw, Butryn, & Stice, 2015). It is essential for managers to create strategies for the leaders in their organizations, to ensure they are effective and efficient in retaining their staff (Call, Nyberg, Ployhart, & Weekley, 2015). Providing relevant training can enable future managers to become effective supervisors and grow into managerial positions.

## **Implications for Social Change**

The results of this study could contribute to social change by identifying strategies to retain high performing retail workers in a continually changing environment. Reducing employee turnover can influence positive social change in an organization by improving sales and profitability and in turn, can lead to new employment opportunities and promote prosperity for local families, the industry, and the communities.

## A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies retail store managers use to reduce employee turnover. The literature review is the foundation for exploring employee turnover in the retail industry. I organized the literature reviews by sections to present the information comprehensively. The first section is leadership styles; transformational leadership is the conceptual framework of my study. I discussed transformational leadership and compared it to other leadership styles such as transactional leadership, servant leadership, and leader member-exchange. The second section is the reasons for employee turnover in the retail industry. In this section, I discussed age and workplace diversity, organizational culture, leadership, job

satisfaction, and lastly training. The third section focuses on retention challenges, which include employee turnover, recruiting and training, and compensation.

In this literature review, I used multiple databases including ProQuest Central,
Academic Search Complete, Google Scholar, and Business Source Complete to find
supporting articles include peer-reviewed journal articles, books, and dissertations. I used
the following keywords for searching articles in the databases: *employee turnover*, *employee turnover strategies, employee turnover in the retail industry, retention*strategies, transformational leadership theory, leadership theory, employee retention, job
satisfaction, leadership styles, and employee engagement.

I used Ulrich's Global Serials Directory to cross-reference each source to confirm peer-reviewed material. There are 199 references in this study, 189 (95%) of them are scholarly peer-reviewed journal articles, 11 (6%) are books, and two (1%) are from government websites. Of the references used, 168 (85%) are within the 5-year of anticipated CAO approval date. My focus for the literature review was to discuss the reasons why employers do not retain their high performing employees and how those reasons supported my problem statement using the transformational leadership theory.

### **Transformational Leadership**

Burns (1978) first used the transformational leadership theory by studying political leaders to clarify how leaders can motivate subordinates to surpass organizational objectives and accomplish a shared goal. Burns (198) defined transformational leadership to be when followers and leaders are engaged in raising the morale and motivation of each other. Bass (1985) extended the discussion of

transformational leadership and noted transformational leadership is about how the leader motivates and encourages the followers to perform at a higher level of performance. Bass (1985) discussed three ways leaders transform their followers by increasing the awareness of importance and value of the task, focusing followers on the team or organization first and then on themselves, and thirdly, acknowledging a higher order. According to Choi, Jang, Park, and Lee (2014), transformational leadership requires a leader who can stimulate, inspire, and transform his or her followers to strive harder to achieve extraordinary results.

Northouse (2015) described transformational leadership theory as a leadership approach for directing a change in an individual and their social systems.

Transformational leadership focuses on acknowledging followers' motives, satisfying their needs and treating them as human beings (Northouse, 2015). A transformational leader creates changes in their followers by encouraging and motivating them to perform at a higher level of performance. Transformational leadership affects the basic attitudes and expectations of an organization's members, by creating common approaches to achieving the company's goals (Nohe & Hertel, 2017). Throughout the years, researchers used transformational leadership theory to comprehend different organizational phenomena, for example, employee turnover and employee retention (Gilbert et al., 2016; Keevy & Perumal, 2014). Transformational leadership theory focuses on the abilities of managers to motivate and encourage skilled workers to remain with the organization by creating strategies, which reduce employee turnover (Gilbert et al., 2016). Researchers

stated the transformational leadership theory is a full-range leadership model, which may be useful for researching organizational phenomena (Keevy & Perumal, 2014).

According to Paladan (2015), transformational leadership theory has a universal acknowledgment in leadership literature and gets substantial support from empirical research. Paladan (2015) stated the transformational leadership theory is the most wellknown leadership theory used by scholars to explore strategies and bring positive organizational change. Transformational leadership theory is beneficial to explore leaders' behavior and how the leader's behavior influences employees' age and workplace diversity, culture, management, job satisfaction, and education and training. Transformational leaders can change an organization by motivating, encouraging, and inspiring employees (Northouse, 2015). Transformational leadership could influence the intention of workers to remain in an organization by building a social relationship with supervisors and organizational leaders (Burch & Guarana, 2014). Avolio (2016) set forth when leaders learn a lot about their followers; the leader can not only take full advantage of his or her performance, but also develop followers into leaders within the organization, which relates to individualized consideration. Burns (1978) identified four components of transformational leadership: (a) individualized consideration, (b) intellectual stimulation, (c) inspirational motivation, and (d) idealized influence. These four components are the bases of transformational leadership according to Burns.

Individualized consideration. Several researchers found transformational leadership relates to successful business practice (Hayati, Charkhabi, & Naami, 2014; K'Aol, Ngaithe, Lewa, & Ndwiga, 2016; Phaneuf, Boudrias, Rousseau, & Brunelle,

2016). Phaneuf et al. (2016) surveyed 89 leaders and 643 of their followers and found a relationship between transformational leadership and individual development. Phaneuf et al. (2016) posited individualized consideration is when leaders care, respect, and pay attention to their followers' progress. Phaneuf et al. (2016) stated leaders who have relationship-oriented personalities appear as transformational leaders only when they are in a supportive organizational environment. K'Aol et al. (2016) reported leaders as individuals who have the quality and ability to make decisions, which others will follow. K'Aol et al. (2016) concluded intellectual stimulation, and individualized consideration positively and significantly increased the performance of staff in State Owned Enterprises (SOEs) in Kenya. K'Aol et al. (2016) sample of 163 senior managers from the target population of 275 senior managers reported transformational leadership positively affected the performance of both the individual and staff. Hayati et al. (2014) found a relationship between the effects of transformational leadership on work engagement. Transformational leaders encourage employees toward setting organizational goals and maximizing employee productivity. Hayati et al. (2014) used a Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire (MLQ) to sample 240 nurses from five different hospitals. Hayati et al. (2014) stated transformational leaders exemplify the characteristics of charisma and influence, motivating employees to do more than the expectation of their leaders. Avolio (2016) agreed with Bass (1985) and Burns' (1978) assessment of transformation leadership and stated when leaders learn about their followers; the leader can take full advantage of their performance and develop followers into leaders, which relates to individualized consideration.

**Intellectual stimulation.** Phaneuf et al. (2016) stated intellectual stimulation is defined by the leaders' motivation to innovate, to challenge the status quo, and to be open to change and new ideas. Certain researchers concluded intellectual stimulation had a positive effect on the transformational leadership (Dong, Bartol, Zhang, & Li, 2017; Robinson, & Boies, 2016; Vasilagos, Polychroniou, & Maroudas, 2017). Vasilagos et al. (2017) found transformation leadership had a significant relationship between transformational leaders and emotional intelligence. Vasilagos et al. (2017) surveyed 149 employees representing 117 Greek and Cypriot hotels and found hotel managers who understood the importance of supervisor-subordinate interaction had a positive effect on their followers. Vasilagos et al. (2017) stated managers could influence their followers by showing emotional intelligence competencies through identifying the needs and understanding the feelings of their subordinates. Dong et al. (2017) surveyed individual members, team leaders, and direct supervisors in high-technology firms and found individual-focused transformational leadership had a positive effect on personal innovation as it relates to individual skill development, whereas team-focused transformational leadership affected team innovation through its influence on team knowledge sharing. When the individuals in a team worked closely together and shared information, the results were more significant than individual performance. Robinson and Boies (2016) compared the effects of intellectual stimulation and contingent reward leadership on performance, task enjoyment, and extra effort. Robinson and Boies (2016) observed participants (N = 78 and N = 158) and found participants were persuaded to apply extra effort when the leader was either intellectually stimulating or emphasized

contingent reward leadership. Northouse (2015) stated intellectual stimulation is about the leaders' ability to stimulate followers to become creative and innovative while challenging the beliefs of everyone in the organization.

Inspirational motivation. Phaneuf et al. (2016) and Northouse (2015) stated inspirational motivation refers to a leaders' ability to motivate their employees to perform by raising their expectations using an attractive vision of the future. Burns (1978) found inspirational leaders communicate their expectations of followers in a passionate manner, which motivates subordinates to become committed to the organization's vision. Leaders who display and exhibit inspirational motivation, have an emotional appeal to inspire followers to focus on organizational objectives, rather than individual goals (Northouse, 2015). Paladan (2015) suggested leaders who motivate and encourage their employees to increase organizational commitment by displaying trust and promoting teamwork.

According to Patton, inspirational leaders are effective during corporate crises. During challenging times, inspirational leaders build a strong foundation, which fosters stability by providing the necessary support, guidance, motivation, and inspiration to subordinates (Patton, 2015).

Several researchers examined the relationship of transformational leadership on employee turnover intentions, organizational commitment, and job satisfaction (Eberly, Bluhm, Guarana, Avolio, & Hannah, 2017; Gilbert, Horsman, & Kelloway, 2016; Yahaya & Ebrahim, 2016). Eberly et al. (2017) studied the relationship of transformational leadership on employee turnover intentions in a stressful environment. Eberly et al. (2017) examined U.S. Army leaders in an extremely stressful climate and

found transformational leadership had an unintentional effect on reducing follower turnover intentions. Eberly et al. (2017) stated during times of stress and organizational crisis, the performance of a transformational leader is significant. Gilbert et al. (2016) examined the relationship between transformation leadership and employee satisfaction, leadership effectiveness and commitment to the organization. Gilbert et al. (2016) reviewed 310 employees (mean age=39, 64.5% female, 46% formal leaders) and found transformational leadership had a direct effect on job satisfaction among employees. The responsibility of leadership to challenge employees to improve the organization through job satisfaction is essential to the stability of the organization.

Yahaya and Ebrahim (2016) examined the relationship between transformational leadership, transactional leadership, and laissez-faire leadership and organizational commitment. Yahaya and Ebrahim (2016) stated transactional leadership produced results not because of loyalty to their jobs, but from the expectations of subordinates who believed leaders would reward the employees. Yahaya and Ebrahim's findings were different from Eberly (2017), who asserted transformational leadership drives the reduction of stress, rather than using the reward to achieve the increased motivation, commitment, and empowerment of employees. Yahaya and Ebrahim (2016) suggested transformational leadership associates with employee performance and organizational commitment. Researchers discussed the importance of leadership to the commitment of employees (Eberly et al., 2017; Gilbert et al., 2016; Yahaya & Ebrahim, 2016).

Additionally, Yahaya and Ebrahim (2016) stated the importance for leaders to understand how engagement among employees influences attitudes and behaviors to manage change

more efficiently and maintain a competitive advantage in aggressive and continuously changing business environments.

**Idealized influence.** Phaneuf et al. (2016) stated idealized influence corresponds to a leaders' charisma and attitudes, which made them role models who motivate and influence their employees. Idealized influence describes managers as great role models for employees. Managers with idealized influence can be trusted and are regarded by associates as using sound judgment for the organization (Bass, 1985; Burns, 1978; Northouse, 2015). Burns (1978) compared idealized influence to charisma and depicted these leaders have a solid effect on subordinates and followers because they want to copy their style of leadership. Raes and De Jong (2015) stated idealized influence is displayed when leaders demonstrate concerns for their followers, which may reduce employee turnover and influence employees' commitment to the organization. Additionally, Northouse (2015) stated when leaders' behavior depicts a positive influence over subordinates; employees have a deeper level of commitment, respect, and trust for their leaders. Northouse (2015) indicated when employees have a deep concern for their leaders, respect their decisions, and trust their actions, this behavior may increase employees' intentions to stay with the organization and reduces employee turnover.

## **Other Leadership Styles**

In addition to the transformational leadership theory, I evaluated multiple theories and models to explore employee turnover in the retail industry. To gain a thorough understanding of employee turnover, I conducted an extensive review of some of the most common theories researchers use to understand employee turnover. The following

information is an overview of the servant leadership theory, the leader-member exchange theory, and the transactional leadership theory (Graen & Uhl-Bien, 1995; Greenleaf, 2009; Northouse, 2015).

Servant leadership. Greenleaf (2009) discussed servant leadership in 1978 and found servant leaders have some of the following characteristics: listening, awareness, empathy, persuasion, healing, foresight, conceptualization, stewardship, an obligation to the growth of people, and building community. Greenleaf (2009) looked at servant leadership as a priority to serve individuals who serve followers. Servant leadership focuses on the leader's ability to help their followers and create a working environment of helpful and caring people, where followers consider themselves appreciated employees of the organization (Beck, 2014). Additionally, Beck (2014) stated leaders could be developed and recommended training programs so leaders can serve as mentors and coaches. Chen, Zhu, and Zhou (2014) indicated servant leaders' behaviors focus on the individual and professional welfare of the followers and endorse a healthy organizational culture. Servant leaders support individual and professional development through influence, listening, awareness, dedication to subordinates, and employee growth. Noland and Richards (2015) argued servant leadership theory refers to servant leaders as employee advocates, which is different from other leaders, as it requires putting the employee first. Chen et al. (2014) argued servant leaders look at meeting followers' needs as the number one priority through remaining patient and knowing how critical developmental needs are for their followers. The components of servant leadership theory (helpful and kind nature) are the same components of transformational leadership theory

described by Burns (1978) as individualized consideration and intellectual stimulation.

Gregory Stone, Russell, and Patterson (2004) posited the main difference between transformational leadership and servant leadership is the focus of the leader. The transformational leader's attention is on the organization, and their character creates loyalty towards the objectives of the organization, while the servant leader's focus is on the followers, and the achievement of organizations goals is a secondary outcome (Gregory Stone et al., 2004). Hoch, Bommer, Dulebohn, and Wu (2016) studied the effects of leadership styles on leadership performance. Hoch et al. (2016) discussed servant leadership showed promise as a stand-alone leadership approach capable of helping leadership scholars more thoroughly explain a wide range of outcomes. Hoch et al. (2016) and Gregory Stone et al. (2004) acknowledged differences in their approaches to leadership; however, they both agreed servant leadership focus is in the follower's intent.

Leader-Member Exchange (LMX). Graen and Uhl-Bien (1995) defined the leader-member exchange (LMX) as a relationship-based leadership approach, which focuses on the relationship between leaders and followers. LMX is like transformational leadership because of the focus on a follower's intentions. Scholars agreed LMX is essential to establishing a connection with followers to improve overall organization engagement, satisfaction, and retention (Bernerth & Hirschfeld, 2016; Hwang, Al-Arabiat, Rouibah, & Chung, 2016; Little, Gooty, & Williams, 2016). Bernerth and Hirschfeld (2016) argued research on LMX theory focuses on the intentions of the leaders' followers and not on the leader. After studying LMX theory, Bernerth and

Hirschfeld (2016) found LMX had a positive effect on the relationship between followers and the leaders' well-being as a positive factor in the LMX relationships with successful teams and employees. Hwang et al. (2016) argued LMX is about building relationships with employees, and about how important it is for organizational leaders to manage change within an organization. Hwang et al. (2016) suggested leaders who used an LMX approach were more successful in improving their follower's intention to stay with the organization and improve their overall job satisfaction. Little et al. (2016) developed and tested a model of leadership behaviors directed at managing followers' negative emotions. Little et al. (2016) argued leaders use interpersonal emotion management (IEM) strategies to positively affect followers' organizational behaviors to promote job satisfaction via follower perceptions of the LMX relationships. Little et al. (2016) found followers gravitate to leaders when leaders create relationships with their followers. Mekraz, Gundala, and Jack (2016) posited leadership is needed in the retail industry to reduce employee's turnover and leadership is required to influence a store's performance. Some of the challenges store managers encounter within their pursuit of running successful stores include managing the employee turnover, delivering quality customer service, reducing inventory shrinkage, and increasing profit margins (Mekraz et al., 2016). The business environment today requires managers to have essential leadership skills and their success in the retail industry is critical for the growth of their business.

**Transactional leadership**. The transactional leadership theory varies from transformational leadership theory since transactional leadership is a value-based system, leaders utilizes a reward system to persuade followers instead of using individualized

thought or inspiration (Northouse, 2015). Transactional leaders encourage job satisfaction by recognizing employees' accomplishments, which in turn increases job satisfaction and employee retention (Girma, 2016). Several researchers studied transactional leadership theory and found transactional leaders: (a) utilize a reward and discipline framework to motivate employees, (b) tend to be direct, (c) expect employees will follow directions without any questions, and (d) tend to micromanage supporters (Girma 2016; Northouse, 2015; Zhu, Wang, & He, 2016). Some researchers suggested transformational leaders were more influential than transactional leaders concerning bringing positive organizational change (Girma, 2016; Northouse, 2015; Zhu et al., 2016). During some operational situations, several researchers announced transactional leaders' practices could enable organizations to conquer operational challenges (Ahmad, Abdul-Rahman, & Soon, 2015; Mathieu, Fabi, Lacoursière & Raymond, 2015; Yahaya & Ebrahim, 2016).

Ahmad et al. (2015) expressed transactional leaders were good at decreasing employee turnover of followers motivated by rewards or pay. Some scholars stated compelling leaders regularly utilize a mix of practices related to both transactional leadership and transformational leadership (Dartey-Baah, 2015; Martin, 2016; Yi-Feng, 2016). Epitropaki and Martin (2013) showed transactional leaders were successful at using delicate and hard impact strategies. The discoveries of Epitropaki and Martin (2013) were like the discoveries of Ahmad et al. (2015), they found transactional leaders increase employee retention of workers who appreciate acknowledgment, reward, and pay. Then again, a few workers do not work when working for transactional leaders as the consequence of the leadership style of a transactional leader (Arzi & Farahbod, 2014).

Transactional leadership practices can build employee stress, burnout, and work dissatisfaction, which is likely to increase employee turnover intentions. Girma (2016) stated the transactional leadership style has a positive relationship with pay and promotion, which mean employees only stayed with the organization based on their salary or potential growth. The employees were just satisfied with work when the leaders offered incentives and promotions.

#### Reasons for Turnover

The workforce is consistently changing and becoming more challenging for managers to maintain a skilled and top performing workforce. There are many reasons for turnover in the retail industry; I addressed a few causes, which may affect the retail environment. The workforce is changing because more workers are leaving the workforce both voluntarily and involuntarily at a much faster paste. Agyeman and Ponniah (2014) defined voluntary turnover is when employees leave an organization for better opportunities in another organization. Additionally, Agyeman and Ponniah (2014) defined involuntary turnover is when individuals leave an organization because of performance, layoffs, or separation by the employer. Many workers are leaving the workforce because of age and workforce diversity, organizational culture, leadership, job satisfaction, training, education, and skills.

Age and workforce diversity. Diversity improves the bottom line and creates an environment for learning, teamwork, and productivity in the workforce (Kim, Pathak, & Werner, 2015). According to Nkomo and Hoobler (2014), diversity includes the similarities and differences of people in the workforce. Diversity affects the

characteristics of the people in the organization. According to BLS (2016), the average age in the retail industry is 42 years old. Workers are leaving the workforce earlier, and the younger generations are not staying in jobs, as the older workers are (Liebermann, Wegge, Jungmann, & Schmidt, 2013). Managers must create strategies to reduce employee turnover.

The structure of the organization is changing, and the people in the organization are different base on their age, gender, race, educational background, work experience, family status, nationality, physical appearance, religious beliefs, and disability status (Velasco, Villar, Lunar, and Velasco, 2016). Chrobot-Mason and Aramovich (2013) describe workforce diversity as a double-edged sword, which may have positive and negative results. Diversity in the workforce allows all employees to learn from each other and enhance the overall growth of the organization. Additionally, Chrobot-Mason and Abramovich (2013) proposed when employees observed fair and equal access to opportunities and treated fairly, the intent to leave the organization decreases and reduce employee turnover.

Several researchers discussed the relationship between age bias and turnover intentions in the workforce (Boehm, Kunze & Bruch, 2014; Henry et al., 2015). Liebermann et al. (2013) conducted a study to examine the German working population (N = 1586) and the effects on employee retention. Liebermann et al. (2013) found employees intentions to stay in the same job until retirement related to job demands, job resources and health among older employees. Liebermann et al. (2013) argued the relationship between older and younger workers created a better work experience and

enhanced an individual's ability to stay with their employers and reduce turnover intentions.

Boehm et al. (2014) argued age diversity positively relates to an adverse agediscrimination climate, which may contribute to workplace stress and turnover intentions. Boehm tested a sample of 96 German small and medium-sized companies with 16,274 employees participating. Boehm argued HR practices, procedures, and policies must include age diversity in the workplace because employees are gradually changing to older workers and it is crucial to bridge the gap between the age of the employees. According to Boehm et al. (2014), the BLS (2016) stated average workforce numbers in 2016 in the United States increased by 42% for 55 to 64 years old. Currently, in the United States, the average age in the retail industry is 42 years old, which is older than earlier research (BLS, 2016). The population age of 65 and older is estimated to almost double from 43 million to 84 million in the United States (Hammond, Lester, Clapp-Smith & Palanski, 2017). Boehm et al. (2014) found while managers are creating strategies to reduce employee turnover, the human resource management (HRM) must be involved in policies and procedures to affect employee engagement to ensure a diverse workforce exist to minimize employees' tendency to leave the organization. Harris, Lavelle, and McMahan (2018) agreed HRM has a direct effect on employee turnover in an organization.

Henry et al. (2015) surveyed 321 French-speaking employees from Belgium on the relationship between younger and older workers enhancing intergenerational contact in the workplace and the influence on employee retention. Henry et al. (2015) discussed the challenge of retaining older workers because of the opportunity for many workers to

use more options to leave an organization early due to retirement or to find other employment. Henry et al. (2015) found younger workers voluntarily stayed with the organization longer when they worked closely or beside older workers. Henry et al. (2015) suggested older workers tended to stay longer in an organization, which provided development and had a positive, diverse environment for growth among older workers. Various researchers agreed a diverse workforce may create a positive relationship to reduce employee turnover (Boehm et al., 2014; Henry et al., 2015). Liebermann et al. (2013) also showed diversity enhanced the productivity of the employees because their shared differences prove to increase their creativity and brought new ideas to the organization. Velasco et al. (2016) discussed the effects of diversity in the workplace and the importance of human resource and management to be involved in changing the environment in the organization. However, Boehm et al. (2014) suggested the involvement of managers and HRM to create a diverse environment regardless of age. The modern workforce is changing, and it is essential for the organization to remain competitive and have a well skilled and diverse workforce (BLS, 2016). Cuzovic, Mladenovic, & Cuzovic (2017) stated millennials are the most recent and potentially largest generation to enter the workforce. Millennials are well educated and have the potential to stay in the workforce longer when they work for a transformational leader (Harris, Lavelle, & McMahan, 2018).

**Organizational culture.** Organizational culture is a set of values, visions, norms, working language, systems, symbols, beliefs, behavior, and habits found in an organization (Lukas et al., 2013). Scholars stated cultural diversity is the differences in

race, ethnicity, language, nationality, religion, and sexual orientation within a community (Ehrhart & Kuenzi, 2017; Luo & Wang, 2015; Martin, 2014). Although the literature may show the values of cultural diversity in the workplace, Martin stated the reality of such a diverse culture might be entirely different. The effects of cultural diversity can be both negative and positive. Martin also reported some of the adverse effects could include miscommunication, the creation of barriers, and dysfunctional adaptation behaviors.

Additionally, positive results can involve building a sound knowledge base with internal talent, which can enhance the integration of the business into foreign cultures (Martin, 2014). Cultural diversity can increase the tendency of employees to partake in interpersonal conflicts in the workplace. For example, if some dislikes the outcome of a basketball game between the USA and China teams, the results may affect the productivity of the organization. The cultural diversity between the above groups may not have anything to do with the working environment. However, interpersonal relationships may affect the overall organization's performance. According to Martin (2014), culturally diverse employees have different thoughts, customs, opinions, beliefs, values, traditions, norms, and trends.

Luo and Wang (2015) examined 273 employees about their relationship between organizational culture and turnover intentions. Luo and Wang (2015) asserted there is a healthy relationship between corporate culture and employee turnover intentions. The gender, age, education, and seniority of employees had little effect on their turnover intentions. An organizations culture can produce higher employee turnover in an organization. It is crucial for individuals to fit their belief and value system to those of the

organization. It is essential for the culture of an organization to reflect the employees; belief and value system, when conflicts occur, it can result in turnover intentions for the individuals. Researchers argued the culture of an organization has everything to do with employee attitudes and behaviors, which directly affects employee turnover intentions (Choi et al., 2014; Coetzee & Stoltz, 2015; Ehrhart & Kuenzi, 2017). Additionally, Choi et al. (2014) argued organizational culture had a significant effect on job satisfaction and turnover intentions.

**Leadership.** Many scholars debated the definition of leadership and management and their coincidental similarities for years (Amankwaa & Anku-Tsede, 2015; Lim, Loo & Lee, 2017; Northouse, 2015). Northouse (2015) stated a leader is a person who manages or directs others and a manager is a person who oversees or leads something. Many scholars have tried to define leadership as an ability to influence others (Amankwaa & Anku-Tsede, 2015; Lim et al., 2017; Northouse, 2015). In business today, there must be leaders and followers; one does not exist without the other. Leaders motivate their followers to work at a higher level of commitment and ownership within an organization. Leadership is an essential management tool as leaders work through their people to accomplish objectives for the organization with little inputs and resources (Lim et al., 2017). Amankwaa and Anku-Tsede (2015) asserted leadership is a process of influencing others to perform specific tasks to accomplish an organizational goal. Leadership refers to the relationship between leaders and followers, while leadership styles denote the process of an interface between leaders and followers (Bass, 1985; Northouse, 2015). It is difficult to discuss leadership without discussing leadership styles. Leaders must provide the right level of inspiration, motivation, recognition, and encouragement to followers to achieve the desired performance results (Amankwaa & Anku-Tsede, 2015). Ribeiro, Yücel, and Gomes (2018) suggested transformational leaders develop their employees and enable them to grow with the organization, which in turn lowers the turnover rate.

Call et al. (2015) said the cost of turnover could lower profits sales for any organization to survive in business today. Retaining employees is essential for the organization. Dhar (2015) argued employees with high continuance commitment feel they must remain in the organization due to turnover costs or limited job prospects, which are typical for reluctant stayers. Researchers suggested leadership is a process by which an individual influence a group of individuals to accomplish a common goal (Bass, 1985; Burns, 1978; Northouse, 2015). To further discuss leadership, I examined leadership styles and the behaviors of leaders. Many leadership styles exist (transactional leadership, servant leadership, authentic leadership, and leader-member exchange, to name a few); however, I focused on transformational leadership. Burns (1978) defined transformational leadership when followers and leaders are engaged in raising the morale and motivation of each other. Bass (1985) extended the discussion of transformational leadership and noted transformational leadership is about how the leader motivates and encourages the followers to perform at a higher level of performance. Transformational leaders can change an organization by stimulating, inspiring, and inspiring employees (Amankwaa & Anku-Tsede, 2015; Chen et al., 2014; Eberly et al., 2017; Noland & Richards, 2015; Northouse, 2015). According to Heckmann, Steger, and Dowling (2016),

managing change in any organization requires trust from the leaders in an organization and needs a relationship with HR to embrace the people aspect of the organization.

Transformational leaders work with employees to perform at a high level of performance in the organization and bridge a gap between management and HRMs. Gregory Stone et al. (2004) and Hoch et al. (2016) argued servant leadership theory refers to servant leaders as an employee advocate, which is different than other leaders; putting the employee first. De Winne, Marescaux, Sels, Van Beveren, and Vanormelingen (2018) agreed with recent research about the relationship between organizational performance and turnover intentions of employees. De Winnie et al. (2018) stated turnover volatility is negatively associated with labor productivity, suggesting organizations find it especially difficult to deal with strong and frequent changes in turnover across time.

Several researchers found a link between leadership style, leadership behaviors, and employee turnover intentions (De Massis & Kotlar, 2014; Lim et al., 2017; Liu, Cai, Li, Shi, & Fang, 2013; Rui-Han et al., 2016; Waldman, Carter & Hom, 2015). Liu et al. (2013) examined the correlation between HRM, leadership styles, and employee turnover. Liu et al. (2013) analyzed data from 190 human resource personnel from Shenzhen and Hong Kong and found leadership styles were a significant predictor of employee turnover. Liu et al. (2013) found leadership styles increased or reduced employee turnover intentions. Liu et al. (2013) revealed leadership styles affect employees' organization identity, which in turn influences employee turnover. Waldman et al. (2015) examined 375 Chinese employees from 96 workgroups on the connection between leadership and followers' turnover. According to Holstad et al. (2014) and

Waldman et al. (2015), transformational leadership can reduce employee turnover intentions. Waldman et al. (2015) found employees were less likely to leave the organization when they work for transformational leaders.

Lim et al. (2017) surveyed a sample of 100 participants from the Finance Shared Service Center (SSC). According to Lim et al. (2017), the Finance SSC employee turnover rate increased at an alarming rate (20% as compared to the industry average of 15%) over the past three years, which resulted in both direct and indirect turnover cost for the organization. Lim et al. (2017) investigated the relationship between transformational leadership, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention. High turnover has a direct impact on corporate morale and effectiveness, which results in a loss of precious knowledge. Lim et al. (2017) found there was an insignificant negative relationship between transformational leadership and turnover intention. Additionally, Lim et al. (2017) revealed job satisfaction does facilitate a connection between transformational leadership and turnover intentions. A transformational leader can influence the follower's plan to stay with the organization.

Rui-Han et al. (2016) used a cross-sectional online survey to collect data from 252 UK employees of a global data management company. Rui-Han et al. (2016) examined whether managers are supportive and unsupportive behaviors to predict the level of employees' engagement, job satisfaction, and turnover intention. Rui-Han et al. (2016) found supportive manager behavior predicted job turnover intentions and job satisfaction, but not employees' engagement. Unsupportive manager behavior depicted only job satisfaction. Neither employee job satisfaction or employee engagement predicted a

relationship with unsupportive manage behavior. Rui-Han et al. (2016) showed a positive relationship between supportive manager behavior and employee turnover intentions. Rui-Han et al. (2016) stated how important the involvement of the manager's behavior relations to employee job satisfaction, employee engagement, and employee turnover intentions. Researchers asserted leaders and HRMs could influence the turnover intentions of employees in an organization (Izvercian, Potra, & Ivascu, 2016; Liu et al., 2013; Raina & Britt Roebuck, 2016). In situations in which leaders and HRM work together to create an environment of growth, training, and development, employees are less likely to leave the group.

Job satisfaction. Kam and Meyer (2015) defined job satisfaction as an individual's sense of satisfaction and gratification within their job and work environment. Scholars realize the importance of management's behavior and influence on employee turnover and the impact to job satisfaction (Coetzee & Stoltz, 2015; Izvercian et al., 2016; Raina & Britt Roebuck, 2016). Management can affect the overall environment of an organization. The actions, lack of communications, and the attitude of managers can influence the workplace and affect the retention of employees. Coetzee and Stoltz (2015) examined a sample of 321 employees in a South African automotive industry on career adaptability and the relationship to employees' satisfaction. Coetzee and Stoltz (2015) argued career adaptability, especially career concern, significantly relates to employees' satisfaction with their career opportunities, work-life balance, training and development opportunities, and characteristics of the jobs offered by the company. Coetzee and Stoltz (2015) suggested employees' career concerns, and how their goals and plans related to

retention practices, were significant for retaining skilled workers.

In a competitive environment, organizations are turning towards a critical internal wealth, which is their employees, because satisfied employees are considered to perform well and remain loyal (Izvercian et al., 2016). Izvercian et al. (2016) examined the viewpoints of 14 in-depth semistructured interviews with professionals from the Romanian public and private sector. Izvercian et al. (2016) then addressed the variables and determined which variables influenced the high and low job satisfaction elements of the Romanian labor market. Izvercian et al. (2016) stated satisfied employees perform well and remain loyal to the organization.

Raina and Britt Roebuck (2016) stressed the importance of management communication and the relationship to job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and employee turnover intentions. Raina and Britt Roebuck (2016) sampled 105 employees from the insurance sector to gather information concerning management communication, job satisfaction, and organizational commitment. According to Raina and Britt Roebuck (2016), since India's government liberalized the insurance sector in March 2000, the insurance sector within India is continually growing at a rate of 15 to 20% per year. With the growth of the insurance industry, India's insurance companies depend primarily on its employees to generate the business. Lately, the insurance sector faces a turnover rate between 14 and 38% (Raina & Britt Roebuck, 2016). Raina and Britt Roebuck (2016) suggested there is a definite relationship between management communications, employee satisfaction, organizational commitment, and employee turnover. Izvercian et al. (2016) and Raina and Britt Roebuck (2016) suggested HRM managers must be

involved with store managers in creating strategies to improve job satisfaction, which may reduce employee turnover and retain high performing employees in the workplace. Raina and Britt Roebuck suggested managers contribute to the efficient functioning of the organization by providing the right environment for employees. According to Nohe and Hertel (2017) and Northouse (2015), the leadership style of managers can create changes in their subordinates by motivating and encouraging them to accomplish the company's goals. Ahmad and Rainyee (2014) discussed the importance of organizational commitment and job satisfaction on employee turnover. Ahmad and Rainyee (2014) found when the employee is happy with his or her job, the employee has a higher commitment to the business, and he or she is less likely to leave the organization.

Lack of leadership training. Avolio (2016) and Brown, Thomas, and Bosselman (2015) argued about the investment in leadership development and how does readiness matter. Avolio (2016) discussed the work of Bersin, which estimated 35% of the expenditures corporations make on training focus on leadership development. Given this significant investment, it is essential to examine how aligned the readiness of each leader is to engage in the development intervention, but equally important how aligned both the leader and the response itself are to address the preparedness of the context and followers for such leadership development. For example, if researchers assess the readiness of a leader for a leadership development intervention, then the validity of the intervention should also be enough to address the situational demands, which the target leader will face as he or she moves into the leadership situation. Why is this important? Someone who is developmentally ready to engage the challenges put forth by a leadership

development program may be ill-prepared to lead in the context for which the program designed if the plan does not address the actual challenges, which faces in a real leadership role (Brown et al., 2015).

Huang and Su (2016) surveyed a sample of 115 participants to find the relationship between job training satisfaction (JTS) and job satisfaction (JT) and the impact on turnover intentions (TI). Huang and Su (2016) found a negative relationship between JTS and TI. When leaders merge training into their training programs, the outcome may reduce employee turnover. Additionally, Huang and Su (2016) argued it is critical for HRM to consider employees satisfaction with the training and their approach.

Dhar (2015) examined a sample of 494 employees working in small and medium-sized tourist hotels operating in Uttarakhand, India and found a healthy relationship between training and the quality of service. Dhar (2015) revealed the quality of service improved in the organization with adequately trained employees because employees were more committed to the organization. Additionally, Santhanam et al. (2017) explored the relationship between human resource management practices, breach of psychological contract and employee turnover intentions among hotel frontline employees in the Indian hospitality industry. Santhanam et al. (2017) collected responses from 294 frontline employees (front office and food and beverage services). Santhanam et al. (2017) found selection, training, and compensation practices influence the employee's turnover intentions.

Kazis and Molina (2016) discussed a study conducted by the Manpower

Demonstration Research Corporation (MDRC) about training programs. The MDRC's

study included interviews with more than 70 policymakers, industry representatives, workforce development funders and practitioners, and others, united with general online research. Kazis and Molina (2016) focused on workforce training programs delivered by nonprofit organizations. According to Kazis and Molina (2016), the study indicated a few nonprofit workforce training programs prepared unexperienced workers for careers in the retail industry focus on intermediate jobs; most instead focus on low-wage, entry-level positions. Community-based training programs targeting middle-skill jobs operate on a relatively small scale.

Based on the research, training, retention, and turnover have a direct impact on the profitability of the organization. Gilbert et al. (2016) stated when organizations train their employees; they invest in the future of the company. The workforce in the retail industry changes every day, and it is becoming more difficult to retain employees (Miller, 2010). It is essential for leaders to create a strategy to train employees. When store managers fail to create strategies to reduce turnover and improve profitability, it affects the overall business, which increases the turnover and cost the company money. Turnover affects the bottom line and can cripple an organization.

Education and skills. Several researchers stated turnover is a significant problem for organizational performance and employee turnover (Grunau, 2014; Mahy, Rycx, & Vermeylen, 2015; Nelissen, Forrier, & Verbruggen, 2017). Turnover can vary from organization to organization and can be expensive. Mahy et al. (2015) investigated the relationship between firm productivity and education. Mahy et al. (2015) researched data from a Belgian employer's employee panel during 1999-2010 to find the existence of

positive (negative) impact of over (under) education on the organization's productivity. Mahy et al. (2015) found the effect of over-education on productivity is stronger among firms: (a) with a higher share of high-skilled jobs, (b) belonging to high-tech/knowledge-intensive industries, and (c) evolving in a more uncertain economic environment. Mahy et al. (2015) stated the relationship between educational mismatch and firm productivity might depend on specific working environments of the firm. For example, Mahy et al. (2015) reported it is easy to imagine an over-educated worker with a Ph.D. in mathematics could add value to the financial department of a bank or a high-tech company operating in a constantly changing environment. In contrast, Mahy et al. (2015) stated the same over-educated worker employed in a traditional retail store or cleaning business might be less productive than his adequately educated peers, due to frustration (i.e., a lower level of job satisfaction). Additionally, Mahy et al. (2015) found over-educated workers are healthier, more work- and career-minded, and stay longer in the same firm.

Nelissen et al. (2017) examined the relationship between employees' development and employee turnover using two-wave longitudinal data from 588 employees. Nelissen et al. (2017) studied this paradox and probed the relationship between six development activities and voluntary turnover mediated by perceived employability. Nelissen et al. (2017) found the upward job transition positively influenced turnover intentions, and Mahy et al. (2015) stated over-educated workers are healthier more work- and careerminded, and stay longer in the same firm. Nelissen et al. (2017) argued the retention path

of the employee did not support turnover, and several development activities were positively related to perceived internal employability.

Grunau (2014) examined the relationship between education and skills and the impact of overeducated and undereducated workers on organizations' productivity and employee turnover. Grunau (2014) conducted questionnaires in Mobilink Head office, Call Center, and Administrative Departments. Grunau (2014) examined employee turnover, workload, work stress, employee salary, job satisfaction, and work to family conflict affects the organization. Grunau (2014) found the performance of an organization is negatively and insignificantly associated with employee turnover, workload, work stress, salary, and family to work conflict. Additionally, Grunau (2014) depicted there is a negative relationship between organizational performance and employee turnover, workload, work stress, salary, family to work conflict. Grunau (2014)agreed with Mahy et al. (2015), turnover effects the performance of the organization and turnover may vary based on the business.

# **Retention Challenges**

The economy is continually changing and retaining high-performance worker is an essential priority for many organizations. According to Sutanto and Kurniawan (2016), employee retention is an act to hold or preserve, as it pertains to the employment of your job. Grunau (2014) defined employee retention as a careful and necessary effort by an organization to keep employees for a longer time. Grunau (2014) defined employee retention as a strategical initiative to develop a long-lasting connection between organizations and employees. Employee retention is a process based on motivational

tools initiated by organizations to maintain and keep valuable employees for a more extended period. Some of the challenges of employee retention are employee turnover, recruiting and training, and compensation. Reina et al., (2018) stated leaders must invest in human capital and look at short and long-term goals to reduce employee turnover.

Employee turnover. Kam and Meyer (2015) defined employee turnover as the voluntary or involuntary separation of employees leaving their current job. According to Grunau (2014) and Reina et al. (2018) asserted not all turnover is terrible turnover. When an employee retires or leaves the organization during normal attrition, this is good turnover. Involuntary turnover is a bad turnover because this type of turnover is unexpected and leaves a gap in organizational performance (Kam & Meyer, 2015).

Some scholars stated employee retention is a significant business challenge, and the preservation of skilled workers is essential to the profitability and sustainability of the organization (Ghosh et al., 2013; Mandhanya, 2016; Qazi, Khalid, & Shafique, 2015). Mandhanya (2016) stated employee retention is a concept of keen interest for researchers and human resource professionals because retention affects the entire organization's ability to complete its objectives and reach their goals. Human resource is one of the essential retention factors. Mandhanya (2016) argued the long-term success of organizations depend on the recruitment, development, reward, and retention of the right people. Mandhanya (2016) believed the loss of talented employees could be detrimental to a company's success. Outstanding employees may decide to leave organizations because they become dissatisfied, underpaid, and unmotivated.

Qazi et al. (2015) investigated a different explanation by considering the moderating effects of static personality traits such as self-evaluation on turnover intention. Qazi et al. (2015) focused on the employee who has varying levels of job embeddedness is exposed to the perception of organizational politics and job insecurity. Qazi et al. (2015) found when manages show trust and transparency with employees about reward policies, the high performing employees are not likely to leave the organization.

Ghosh et al. (2013) examined the factors which differentiate between employees intend to leave the organization and those who plan to stay with the organization. Ghosh et al. (2013) gave questionnaires measuring an incidental sampling of 100 employees. The primary objective was to find factors, which predict whether employees will remain with an organization or have motives to quit, are identified in advance, and measures are taken to keep them, especially if they are vital performers. Businesses are always facing changing times and it essential to retain skilled workers for the success of the organization. Ghosh et al. (2013) found commitment and goal clarity were the best predictors of employees' intention to stay or leave the organization.

Aruna and Anitha (2015) and Mandhanya (2016) posited human resources are critical to the organization. Leaders must work with HRM to develop an environment to not only manage the retention of employees but work together to retain them. Skilled employees play an essential role for any organization because employees' knowledge and skills are important to a companies' ability to remain competitive (Aruna & Anitha, 2015; Ghosh et al., 2013; Mandhanya, 2016).

Recruiting and training. Scholars posited the recruitment and training of skilled workers is a challenge for many organizations (George, 2015; Miller & Bird, 2014; Sun, 2015; Sutanto & Kurniawan, 2016). Sun (2015) defined recruitment as a process, which businesses use to forecasts personnel needs and determines qualification requirements according to human resource planning and job analysis used to meet organizational demands. Often organizations release recruitment information to find and attract the best candidates who have the abilities and skills for the team.

George (2015) stated retaining employees; particularly professional workers are critical to any organization. George (2015) posited retaining the best professional talent is of great practical significance to agencies as it eliminates the recruiting, selection, and onboarding costs of their replacement maintain continuity in their areas of expertise and support a rewarding culture. George (2015) argued retention factors are two levels, organizational and job. Many employees may have loyalty to the organization and still be dissatisfied with their job. George (2015) proposed the retirement of the baby boomers means there must be a greater emphasis on retaining key employees in organizations to mitigate the loss of critical skills and competencies. For institutions to remain competitive, they must have highly skilled workers.

Miller and Bird (2014) suggested considering the factors the organization wants to achieve when planning employment recruitment and have a clear understanding of the skill set, competence, education, and experience levels of the individual they wish to recruit. Employee recruitment is very competitive among organizations. All organizations aim to hire the best individuals with the best skills. Russell and Brannan (2016) examined

how employer branding is used and embedded in organizational HR practices; specifically, recruitment, selection, and integration. Russel and Brannan (2016) added to the growing literature on employer branding by explicitly focusing on actual HR practices, which are often left unexplored in contemporary accounts of branding practices. Russell and Brannan (2016) explored the specific role these methods play in the enactment of employer branding to assess their implications.

Sutanto and Kurniawan (2016) examined the impact on recruitment, employee retention, and labor relations to employee performance on the batik industry in Solo. Sutanto and Kurniawan (2016) suggested an excellent recruitment program could provide a positive influence on employee commitment, productivity and the quality of work including performance. The relationship between employee retention on performance is complex. Additionally, Sutanto and Kurniawan (2016) posited performance could decrease if the employee retention is terrible and there is a possibility of lack of progress if employee turnover is too dismal. Sutanto and Kurniawan (2016) argued besides recruitment and employee retention; the labor relations can affect the employee performance, where the problems usually arise from the difference of work, age, and demographics (Kim et al., 2015). Untrained employees will equally affect the sustainability and profitability of the organization as employee recruitment.

Huang and Su (2016) surveyed a sample of 115 participants to find the relationship between job training satisfaction (JTS) and job satisfaction (JT) and the impact on turnover intentions (TI). Huang and Su found a negative relationship between JTS and TI. Employees were less likely to leave the organizations when training is a part

of training programs. Additionally, Huang and Su (2016) argued it is critical for HRM to consider employees satisfaction with the training and their approach.

Dhar (2015) examined a sample of 494 employees working in small and medium-sized tourist hotels operating in Uttarakhand, India and found a healthy relationship between training and the quality of service. Dhar (2015) revealed the quality of service improved in the organization with adequately trained employees because employees were more committed to the organization. Additionally, Santhanam et al. (2017) explored the relationship between human resource management practices, breach of psychological contract and employee turnover intentions among hotel frontline employees in the Indian hospitality industry. Santhanam et al. (2017) collected responses from 294 frontline employees (front office and food and beverage services). Santhanam et al. (2017) found selection, training, and compensation practices influence the employee's turnover intentions.

Compensation. According to Gupta and Shaw (2014), compensation is the reward, which one receives in exchange for the work or services performed. Salary is significant because it can affect employee attitudes and behaviors both positively and negatively in the work environment. Additionally, Gupta and Shaw (2014) argued an excellent compensation system could be useful in motivating better performance and reduce employees desire to leave the organization. Compensation can be a powerful tool in driving a variety of desired behaviors. Gupta and Shaw (2014) examined 15 secondary public hospitals of Pudong New Area in Shanghai to collect compensation data for their employees and suggestions for compensation reform. Gupta and Shaw (2014) found the

compensation for the employees in secondary public hospitals of the Pudong New Area in Shanghai, in 2012, was 2.65 times for overall employees in Shanghai. According to Gupta and Shaw (2014), the need for compensation reform may facilitate the efficiency of medical care, and the need to be fair to employees. Employees tend to stay with the organization when appropriately compensated. However, Gupta and Shaw (2014) realized the compensation of employees might consider the educational level, workload, and responsibilities of the employees. When employers consider the educational level, workload, and duties of the employees, this means employees receive more in wages because of their education level, their workload, or their responsibilities. For example, employers cannot expect an employee with more education, like a doctor to receive the same compensation as a nurse with less training and responsibilities. Khandelwal and Shekhawat (2018) found salary, career development, benefits, and rewards are related to employee turnover.

#### **Transition**

The first Section of this study includes the problem statement and purpose statement, as well as the nature of the study to defend the reason for choosing a qualitative methodology and case study design for this research. Also, Section one is comprised of the interview questions, the conceptual framework, and the operational definitions. Section was also encompasses the assumptions, limitations, and delimitations for the study. The last two components of Section one are the significance of the study and a review of the professional and academic literature.

Section two includes additional information on the research methods and designs, including the chosen research method and design for this study. In Section two, I described my responsibility as the data collection instrument and provided detailed information about the data collection, organization, and analysis process. Also, I discussed ensuring reliability and validity in qualitative research. Section three encompassed the presentation of the findings, application to professional practice, and implications for social change. Moreover, I presented my recommendations for actions and future research on employee turnover. Last, Section three included a discussion of my experience during the doctoral study journey and the conclusions I drew from the data analysis.

## Section 2: The Project

In the second section of this study, I discussed my role as the researcher, the purpose of the study, and the standards for selecting potential participants. Section two contains a dialogue of the research project and a description of several research methods and design approaches, including a focus of the key methodological and design considerations. I discussed the reasons for choosing a qualitative method and a case study design to explore strategies some retail managers use to reduce employee turnover. Also, there is a dialogue of the population and sampling, the process of ensuring ethical research, and the tools used during the data organization, collection, and analysis process. Section two incorporates a discussion on my plan to ensure the reliability and validity of the study findings.

# **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies retail managers use to reduce employee turnover. The target population consisted of six retail store managers who have successfully used strategies to reduce employee turnover from a business in the Southeastern region of the United States. The results of this study could contribute to social change by identifying strategies to retain high performing retail workers in a continually changing environment. The implications for social change include the potential to improve profitability, sustainability and promote organizational growth, which in turn might indicate new opportunities for employment and encourage prosperity for local families and the community. Retail workers benefit by working in an atmosphere free of disruption, which may increase employee retention in the workplace.

#### Role of the Researcher

In a qualitative study, the role of the researcher includes collecting and analyzing data (Schoenherr, Ellram, & Tate, 2015). I served as the data collection instrument and conduct my research in the Southeastern Alabama region, particularly in the Montgomery County area. I facilitated interviews, conducted data analysis, member checking, and data synthesizing to answer my research question. My research duties include formulating my research question, adopt an awareness of any cultural phenomena biases, and embrace change and objectivity to ensure there is no personal bias in my study. Cairney and St. Denny (2015) and Schoenherr et al. (2015) stated when conducting research, scholars must report all data and detach their personal views, values, morals, and beliefs from the study.

I chose to research employee turnover because of my leadership experience as an operations manager. I did not have an expert or individual association with any of the participants. I worked in retail for more than 25 years, and I was enthusiastic about understanding organizational problems leaders need to achieve the business' primary goal and vision.

As described in the Belmont Report, I observed three fundamental principles of interviewing: (a) respect of persons, (b) beneficence, and (c) justice. Respect for persons means treating everyone as autonomous agents, and if the study participant has diminished autonomy, the participant protected from potential harm (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services [HHS], 2016). The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (2016) defined beneficence as treating study participants ethically by respecting

their decisions, wellbeing and protecting them from harm. I acted impartially and equally when interacting with individuals. I followed the steps used by Kisely and Kendall (2011) to avoid viewing the data from this study through a personal lens and used the appropriate interview protocols. I followed my interview protocol to ensure consistency in the interview, to alleviate bias and member checking to ensure the participant's responses correctly and will continue the process until I reach data saturation.

An interview protocol may raise the level of adequacy and effectiveness among the interviews (Alby & Fatigante, 2014). When utilizing an interview protocol, researchers can exploit the accompanying advantages: (a) upgraded a procedural level of interviewing, (b) enhanced interview contents, and (c) expanded the importance of the information collected during the interview (Jamshed, 2014). Alby and Fatigante (2014) proposed an interview protocol include more than making inquiries; it is an arrangement which aides researchers during the interview process. Peters and Halcomb (2015) recommended a proficient interview protocol to advance consistency during the interview process. Jamshed (2014) used an interview protocol to expand the flexibility and enhance viability and productivity during the interview process. Using an interview protocol, I improved the interview process, which increased the quality and relevancy of the data collection process.

#### **Participants**

The quality of the study relies on the researcher's ability to select participants who have sufficient experience and knowledge about the study (Ibrahim & Sidani, 2014; Moscovitch et al., 2015). Inability to choose a suitable participant may influence the

consistent quality and legitimacy of the research problem (Barry, Chaney, Piazza-Gardner, & Chavarria, 2014; Lewis, 2015). According to Hoyland, Hollund, and Olsen (2015), participant selection is one of the most crucial quality assurance measures in research. I searched the BLS (2016) for businesses with low employee turnover in the retail industry. I used Google to search for the name of the companies. Once I identified the company, I searched for the company website for the name of the managers of the respective company. Once I found the organization, I sent all potential participants a copy of the knowledge check questionnaire to ensure all participants meet the criteria of the study. After potential participants have met the criteria of the study, I emailed the potential managers to invite them to participate in the study. All participants had to meet the following criteria of (a) having had managerial experience in the retail industry, (b) having worked as a retail store manager in Montgomery, Alabama, and (c) having experience implementing effective strategies to reduce employee turnover. The store managers had to possess a minimum of five years of retail experience, including three years of management experience and two years successfully demonstrating strategies resulting in a reduction of employee turnover.

My strategy for establishing a working relationship with the participants included communicating by phone calls and email. I established a research relationship by utilizing the interview protocol, once the participants agreed to participate in the study (Appendix A). I sent a preliminary email to participants and asked for their permission to participate in the study. The introductory email included the purpose of the study, criteria for the selection process, and the benefits of the research. I also built a relationship with

the participants by establishing a professional level of communication. It's important for the researcher to ensure the participants are aware of the fact they can withdraw from the study at any time (Grossoehme, 2014; Yin, 2017). I coded the participants as P1, P2, P3, P4, P5, and P6 to ensure confidentiality. Participants received no monetary compensation for participation. I provided participants with a one to two-page summary of the final published study.

## **Research Method and Design**

Yin (2017) recommended selecting a suitable methodology and design, which assists in answering the central research question. Qualitative scholars gather information by investigating documents, observing behaviors, and interviewing participants from a target population (Harland, 2014; Marshall, Cardon, Poddar, & Fontenot, 2013). Qualitative research is a descriptive method scholar utilize while investigating, clarifying, and displaying results about a phenomenon from the perspectives of the people who experienced it (Hietanen, Sihvonen, Tikkanen, & Mattila, 2014; Yin, 2017). When conducting research, Yin (2017) suggested paying close attention to choosing an appropriate research methodology and design, which helps answer the central research question. I used a qualitative method with a case study design for this research.

Qualitative scholars collect data by observing behaviors and interviewing participants from a target population (Marshall et al., 2013). Yin (2017) asserted qualitative research is an engaging technique a researcher utilizes while investigating, clarifying, and displaying comes about a marvel from the purpose of the perspectives of individuals who experienced it. Plastow (2016) stated one of the advantages of mixed

methods research is the strengths of one type of research method could complement the weaknesses of another research method. Similarities, comparison, and parallel variables may include a diverse perspective and may enable the researcher to get around personal biases using a single research method. Additionally, Plastow (2016) stated the reason for combing quantitative and qualitative data is to better understand this research problem by converging both quantitative and qualitative data.

#### Research Method

I conducted a single case study using a qualitative research method. Using a qualitative research method enabled me to explore the strategies store manager in the retail industry used to reduce employee turnover. Park and Park (2016) stated a qualitative research method allows the researcher to explore the social phenomenon and human problems from different perspectives and explore how those strategies can be viable. Researchers use a quantitative research method to examine relationships among variables, testing hypotheses and analyzing statistical data (Barnham, 2015). I did not test hypotheses or examined the relationships among variables, so a quantitative research method was not suited for this study. Using the mixed method enables the researcher to explore and utilize both a qualitative and quantitative research method to investigate complex problems (Park & Park, 2016). A mixed method was unacceptable for this study because I did not investigate complex problems using quantitative and qualitative research method.

## **Research Design**

I chose a qualitative case study design to obtain an in-depth understanding of a real phenomenon (Campbell, 2014). The case study design was appropriate for me to explore strategies store managers use in the retail industry to reduce employee turnover. The phenomenological research design is an exploration of the human experience or a phenomenon as defined by different participants (Lewis, 2015). I considered using a phenomenological research design but using a phenomenological research design would require me to explore human experiences through interviews, descriptions and other expressions. The phenomenological design was not acceptable for my study, as exploring experiences and perceptions are not the focus of my research. Researchers used the ethnographic design to investigate cultures in a real-life setting (Park & Park, 2016). The ethnographic design was not appropriate, as the focus of this study was not to explore the culture of the subject stores.

Fusch and Ness (2015) explained data saturation occurs when no new information, themes, or coding arise from the data collected in the study. The researcher continues with interviews until data saturation in the study (Childers, 2014; Lewis, 2015; Park & Park, 2016). Akaeze (2016) and Buowari (2015) argued the researchers could reach data saturation with three participants in a qualitative case study. Additionally, Fusch and Ness (2015) suggested a failure to reach data saturation has an impact on the quality of the research conducted and hinders content validity. I continued to interview participants until no new information appears from the data collection process.

## **Population and Sampling**

Many scholars recommend researchers bring into line the central research question with the chosen population (Campbell, 2014; Childers, 2014; Jamshed, 2014; Lewis, 2015). To align the central research question to the population, I only collected data from store managers from a retail store in the Southeastern region of the United States, who met the criteria for this research. Robinson (2014) proposed selecting study participants from the target population when choosing qualitative research. I interviewed six store managers from a retail store in Montgomery, Alabama. To gather information, I utilized a single case design to analyze and understand how managers retain top performing employees within their natural environment. Yin (2017) suggested a qualitative researcher might select a case study using a single unit or multiple units of analysis with the same or different background.

# **Population**

A population is a group of individuals, who have similar characteristics to those of in a related area from which a scholar pulls a research sample for a study (Robinson, 2014; Yin, 2017). The target population for this study consisted of six retail store managers, who have successfully used strategies to reduce employee turnover from a business in the Southeastern region of the United States. The store managers met the following criteria of (a) having had managerial experience in the retail industry, (b) have worked as a retail store manager in Montgomery, Alabama, and (c) have experience implementing effective strategies to reduce employee turnover. The store managers possess a minimum of 5 years of retail experience to include 3 years of management

experience and 2 years successfully demonstrating strategies resulting in a reduction of employee turnover.

## **Sampling Method**

Qualitative researchers have various types of sampling methods to reflect on their studies. Sampling in qualitative research as the selection of specific data sources from which data are collected to address the research objectives (Gentles, Charles, Ploeg, & McKibbon, 2015; Marshall et al., 2013). According to Childers (2014), the commonly used sampling methods are snowball sampling, random sampling, convenience sampling, stratified sampling, purposeful sampling, and criterion sampling, among others. Colorafi and Evans (2016) stated purposeful sampling allows researchers to choose and evaluate participants who meet the requirements for a study.

I used purposeful sampling to select a sample of store managers who manage employees in a retail organization in Montgomery, Alabama. Boardman and Ponomariov (2014) stated purposeful sampling allows the researcher to select participants who meet the research criteria of the study. Lee (2014) stated researchers must consider the sample size and decide on the value of the participants' data while conducting a qualitative study.

My sample population was retail store managers. Boddy (2016) suggested a sample size of one to six participant in a single case study can be highly informative and meaningful to reach data saturation. I interviewed six store managers in the retail industry who has a proven strategy to reduce employee turnover. Harf et al. (2015) stated data saturation could occur with a sample size of six. Yin (2017) said researchers must decide on the sampling size to reach data saturation. I realized the quality of participants'

data is essential to achieve data Saturation. Robinson (2014) suggested data saturation occurs when no new additional information exit on the research study.

Before starting interviews, I chose a conference room at the same location as the participant's offices to allow minimum disruption. I asked participants to silence their telephones and asked their staff to limit the interruption during the interviews, except in an emergency. The meeting is for 20-60 minutes.

To qualify for this study, all participants met the following criteria of (a) having had managerial experience in the retail industry, (b) have worked as a retail store manager in Montgomery, Alabama, and (c) have experience implementing effective strategies to reduce employee turnover. The store managers possessed a minimum of 5 years of retail experience to include 3 years of management experience and 2 years of successfully using strategies resulting in reducing employee turnover.

### **Ethical Research**

Gentles et al. (2015) stated researchers must have the approval of the Institutional Review Board (IRB) before beginning the data collection process. Additionally, Gentles et al. (2015) stated a researcher conducting a case study design must keep all research information and data using human participants private and confidential. Yin (2017) suggested researchers follow the ethical guidelines about the protection of human research participants. .Researchers suggested getting consent from the participants (Bevan, 2014; Lunnay, Borlagdan, McNaughton, & Ward, 2015). I gave potential interviewees a consent form. I researched six stores, obtaining permission from organizational officials to research by interviewing store managers. I contacted potential

participants by email and telephone to provide a brief introduction to the reasons for contacting them. I emailed a knowledge check questionnaire to all potential participants to complete to ensure they meet the inclusion criteria of this study. I asked the participant for their permission for future communication and their method of contact.

I sent potential participants who met the criteria an informed consent form attached to an email. Researchers used informed consent to convey the risks and benefits of participating in a study, the anticipated time commitment, and just going through collected data (Barnham, 2015; Leung, 2015). Participants can provide informed consent through email by replying *I consent* or they may sign the consent form before the interview. Researchers should understand participants' ethical rights concerning the protection of participants (Yin, 2017). Benton, Coppersmith, and Dredze (2017) suggested providing potential interviewees a consent form. I ensure interviewees met the criteria for the study by completing a knowledge check questionnaire. Interviewees can voluntarily withdraw from the study without any reasons at any time by contacting me by email or telephone. Yin (2017) suggested interviewees may request a withdrawal from the study verbally or in writing at any time.

Alby and Fatigante (2014) suggested building mutual respect for the interviewee to ensure an understanding of the interviewees' perspective and unfold a meaning to their experiences. I will not use any of the participant's personal information for any reason other than this study. Yin (2017) suggested not using the formal name of the participants or the organization during the study. Once Walden's IRB approved the research, I referred to the organization as Retail Store A. The participants chose their alias for the

study, but I reminded them nicknames cannot be the same as current employees within the organization. I secured and stored all documents related to this study in my combination safe in my residence. I am the only person with the combination. After the 5 year timeframe, I destroyed all electronic and handwritten notes to protect the right of all participants. The Walden IRB approval number was (01-23-19-0658784).

#### **Data Collection Instruments**

I am the primary data collection instrument for this study. Yin (2017) stated researchers are the data collection instruments in qualitative research. Additionally, Yin (2017) argued case study research is a challenging task and calls upon the researcher's skills and expertise. Additionally, Yin (2017) suggested case study research would be better in future research than in the past. Data collection maybe through surveys, interviews, focus groups, extractions, and observations (Alshenqeeti, 2014; Yin, 2017; Ziebland & Hunt, 2014).

I conducted semistructured face-to-face interviews with the participants, once IRB approves the study. Yin (2017) stated interviews could be performed in person or over the phone. Researchers suggested using the interview method to investigate and gain knowledge of the participant's thoughts and experiences (Harrell & Bradley, 2009); Hoyland et al., 2015; Ziebland & Hunt, 2014). I used the interview protocol (Appendix A) to ensure the interviews are consistent and objective. When the interviews were complete, I triangulated the data using company documents, business journals, and other related sources. After receiving IRB approval (01-23-19-0658784), I began by emailing potential participants an invitation to participate with an attached informed consent form

and knowledge check questionnaire. Participants provided informed consent by replying *I* consent to the email prior to the interview. The next step involves scheduling face-to-face interviews with each participant who agreed to take part in the study.

I used member checking to ensure the reliability, validity, credibility, and accuracy of the data collected. Member checking occurs when the researcher conducts the interview, interpret the participant's response, provide the interpretation to the participants, and allows the participants to review the information for accuracy (Chronister, Marsiglio, Linville, & Lantrip, 2014; Hoyland et al., 2015; Yin, 2017). I conducted the interviews, interpreted the participant's response, and provided the interpretation to the participants, allowing them to review my interpretation of their response to make the necessary corrections if needed.

# **Data Collection Technique**

There are various types of interviews such as face-to-face, telephone interview, focus group, and email (Peters & Halcomb, 2015). Although there are multiple types of interview, Ziebland and Hunt (2014) recommend using face-to-face interviews because the researcher has more control over the information provided by the participants.

Additionally, Yin (2017) stated a face-to-face interview is a valid data collection technique for a case study design. I used the semistructural interview technique to conduct face-to-face interviews as my primary data collection technique. I performed face-to-face interviews in the store manager's office to prevent interruptions or distractions from their daily duties. Participants reviewed and signed the consent form before starting the interviews. Participants received a copy of the signed consent form for

their record and information about the member-checking process. The interview was 30 minutes. I conducted each interview individually and recorded all the information on a digital recorder. Improving data collection techniques enhanced the accuracy, validity, and reliability of research findings (Alshengeeti, 2014).

The advantages of face-to-face interviews are social cues and interviewees response time (Kurz, Elliott, & Roach, 2015). According to Holmberg and Madsen (2014), social cues are voice, intonation, and body language of the interviewee can give the researcher a lot of extra information. As the researcher, I have a front seat to addressing the interviewees' response and social cues. Additionally, Holmberg and Madsen (2014) stated the value of social cues also depends on what the researcher wants to know from the interviewee. Another advantage of face-to-face interviews is using a tape recorder versus handwritten notes. The time used to record is minimal compared to handwritten notes, which may take more than twice the time to transcribe. According to Researchers stated using both devices together are more of an advantage, the digital recorder will limit the time, and the notes will ensure all questions have been asked and answered (Fischer, Collier-Meek, Bloomfield, Erchul, & Gresham, 2017; Holmberg & Madsen, 2014).

The disadvantage of a face-to-face interview is the interviewer's effect on the participants can lead to bias and the conversation shifting during the interview (Fischer et al., 2017). The interview protocol is a crucial tool to use for face-to-face interviews (Himmelheber, 2014); Yin (2017); Ziebland & Hunt, 2014). As the primary data collection instrument, I used the interview protocol (Appendix A) to ensure all questions

are asked to each participant to keep the interview on schedule. Additionally, Carter, Bryant-Lukosius, DiCenso, Blythe, and Neville (2014) noted face-to-face interviews might seem intrusive to the interviewees.

I used triangulation in this study. Carter et al. (2014) stated researchers use triangulation to develop a general understanding of a phenomenon by gathering data sources with multiple methods in qualitative research. Carter et al. (2014) stated the four types of triangulation are (a) method triangulation, (b) investigator triangulation, (c) theory triangulation, and (d) data source triangulation. Cairney and St. Denny (2015) indicted researchers can use data triangulation to compare two or more data sets to validate consistency in the materials gathered. I used data triangulation by conducting interviews and by completing a thorough and associated literature review about the field of interest. Triangulation is a precursor for confirmation. Researchers obtain research confirmation when they collect data from numerous sources to explore phenomena (Cairney & St. Denny, 2015).

I reviewed documents about the company to triangulate participants' responses to the questions. The advantages of reviewing documents of the company are to ensure accurate information received from all the participants. The disadvantages of reviewing company documents are reviewing documents was time-consuming and the information was not always current. Researchers use member checking of the data collected to compare primary patterns and themes (Yin, 2017). Researchers confirm dependability of the study through member checking when reviewing data interpretation, transcript review, expert validation of the interview questions (Appendix A), interview protocol,

and direct and participant observation protocol (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Researchers collect data from interviews; then transcribe the interview recording. (Marshall & Rossman, 2016).

Researchers conduct a pilot study to evaluate the crucial components of the full-scale investigation (Bradley & Dreifuerst, 2016; Henson & Jeffrey, 2016). Pilot studies should have objectives to inform researchers of the best way to conduct a future full study (Dikko, 2016). I conducted a limited scope case study using proven techniques; therefore, I am not conducting a pilot study to test the research procedures in preparation for a more extensive study.

Data Organization Technique Saunders, Kitzinger, and Kitzinger (2014) suggested the use of digital files and a naming convention for a qualitative study. A naming convention may assist the researcher in filing the data and maintaining confidential and private information from the participants (Palinkas et al., 2015). I used a naming convention for files to aid in data tracking and the protection of participants' information as confidential and private. Participants are P1, P2, P3, P4, P5, and P6, which will protect their identity and keep the information confidential. According to Barry, Chaney, Piazza-Gardner, and Chavarria (2014), it critical to keep all data collected from the participant private and confidential. The participants did not know their identifier for the study. The transcripts from the interviews were downloaded to a word processor file and labeled with a study identifier, to ensure the confidential and private storage of the information.

Sotiriadou, Brouwers, and Le (2014) asserted the role of software in assisting researchers to analyze data is increasingly critical. Additionally, researchers suggested using NVivo software with qualitative studies (Dasgupta, 2015; Koekemoer, 2014; Sotiriadou et al., 2014). Sotiriadou et al. (2014) used NVivo 12 to manage and organize data, which then facilitates the analysis of data, identification of themes, the gleaning of insight and developing of conclusions. I used NVivo 12 to assist with the coding of raw data into themes within my study. Researchers stated using both devices together offers more advantages, the digital recorder will limit the time, and the notes will ensure the asking and answering of all questions (Fischer et al., 2017; Opdenakker, 2006; Yin, 2017). My handwritten notes are in a research journal, which included the records from the interview, participants' information, and how I classified the themes.

I stored digital data on my computer, which is password protected, and I used an external thumb drive to back up all my information. I am the only person, who will have access to this information. Digitally recorded interviews, journal notes, and the transcripts from the NVivo database will be on an external thumb drive and locked in a safe for five years at my residence. According to the recommendations of Walden University concerning data storage, I completed the deletion of electronic records and the shredding of all journal notes, company documents, and handwritten notes after 5 years.

#### **Data Analysis**

Data analysis provides an accurate interpretation of the knowledge of each participant and his or her experience (Yin, 2017). In qualitative research, Hussein (2015) defined triangulation as the use of multiple methods in studying the same phenomenon

for increasing study credibility. Several researchers stated there are five types of triangulation; which are methodological triangulation, investigator triangulation, theoretical triangulation, analysis triangulation, and data triangulation (Flick, 2004; Hussein, 2015; Marshall & Rossman, 2014).

# **Methodological Triangulation**

I used methodology triangulation to explore different methods of basic research such as observations, interviews, questionnaires, surveys, and documents, to gather data and ensure the integrity of the results. Methodological triangulation was a complicated process of playing each method off against the other to maximize the validity of field efforts (Cairney & St. Denny, 2015; Denzin & Giardina, 2016; Flick, 2004). Methodological triangulation could be sequential or simultaneous (Flick, 2004; Carter et al., 2014). Sequential triangulation occurs when one data collection method applies to the first data collection method. Simultaneous triangulation is using both data collection methods at the same time. I used simultaneous triangulation. Weyers et al. (2014) stated researchers could obtain research validation when they collected data from various resources to investigate phenomena. Carter et al. (2014) noted the advantages of methodological triangulation divided into three broad groups. They entail an increase in the comprehensiveness and completeness of the research, an enhanced ability to confirm trends and identify inconsistencies and an improvement in the reliability and validity of findings (Carter et al., 2014). Additionally, Weyers, Strydom, and Huisamen, (2014) stated researchers could obtain research validation when they collected data from various resources to investigate phenomena.

Yin (2017) stated there is a five-step analysis for analyzing qualitative data, which are compiling, disassembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding. I used Yin's five-step analysis to analyze and categorize my research after the coding process.

According to Yazan (2015), the five-step analysis will assist in answering the research question.

Compiling data. The compiling phase involves organizing the data to create a database (Haines, Summers, Turnbull, Turnbull, & Palmer, 2015; Stuckey, 2014; Yin, 2017). Additionally, Yin (2017) suggested researchers build the databases from the interviews, journal notes, and research question. Furthermore, Pietkiewicz and Smith (2014) asserted researchers might compile themes for the whole transcript before looking for connections and clusters. I created a database and will start the compilation process after the interviews are complete. I arranged the data from the interviews by types, labeling, and coding the data into categories.

Disassembling data. After compiling the data phase, I began the second phase of data collection, the disassembling data. The disassembling phase involves dividing the compiled data into fragments and labels (Essary, 2014; Yin, 2017). During the disassembling phase, the codes appear in the data analysis process (Cox & McLeod, 2014). Yin (2017) suggested disassembling occurs when the researcher divides the data into individual groups. Additionally, Bengtsson (2016) stated coding of data includes segmenting and labeling data with category names to place data in groups. Within my research study, the use of data code was essential in identifying themes and patterns.

Reassembling data. The third phase of data analysis is reassembling the data (Essary, 2014). The reassembling process includes clustering and categorizing the labels into sequences and groups (Yin, 2017). According to Haines et al. (2015), reassembling occurs when the researcher rearranges the data into categories and groups. During the reassembling phase, I rearranged the data with similar coding together.

Interpreting data. The fourth phase of data analysis is interpreting data (Castleberry, 2014). According to Yin (2017), the interpretation phase requires creating narratives from the sequences and groups including conclusions. Ivankova (2014) stated the interpreting phase is when the researcher finds the meaning of the data and interprets the information presented during the data analysis process. Pietkiewicz and Smith (2014) recommended researchers may use the interviewees' own words to illustrate themes. Themes have two functions; it enables the reader to assess the pertinence of the interpretations and it retains the voice of the participants' personal experience and gives a chance to present the emic perspective. During the interpreting phase, I interpreted the data by referring to the interviews and analyzing the themes.

Birt, Scott, Cavers, Campbell, and Walter (2016) noted the benefits of creating strategies to increase the usage of member checks is a critical technique for researchers in establishing trustworthiness. These strategies include: (a) understanding the population, (b) conveying the data analysis process, (c) reconstructing data collection memories and being open to change, (d) comparing themes, and (e) incorporating member checks into the data analysis process (Birt et al., 2016). After I finish my interpretation of the responses, each participant reviewed my analysis to ensure the information was accurate.

If the participant found discrepancies between their responses and my interpretation, they were given a chance to provide clarification.

Concluding. The fifth phase of the data analysis process is concluding (Yin, 2017). The concluding phase is the discussion of the findings of the research study (Haines et al., 2015). During the concluding phase, the researcher must explain their findings and the conclusions of their research (Cox & McLeod, 2014). To conclude, I used Yin's five-step analysis for data analysis to ensure my findings for a qualitative research study. Additionally, I provided supportive data to support my findings.

Qualitative software plan. I used NVivo 12 to assist with the coding of raw data into themes within my study. The role of software in supporting researchers to analyze data is increasingly critical (Sotiriadou et al., 2014). Additionally, researchers suggested using NVivo 12 with qualitative studies (Dasgupta;2015; Koekemoer, 2014; Sotiriadou et al., 2014). NVivo 12 enables a researcher to manage and organize data and facilitates the analysis of data, identification of themes, gleaning insight and developing conclusions (Sotiriadou et al., 2014). Pietkiewicz and Smith (2014) stated researchers must analyze the data in tables and charts with categories and codes showing the concepts and ideas using the qualitative software method.

**Key themes.** The literature review is the foundation for exploring employee turnover in the retail industry. I organized the literature reviews by themes to present the information comprehensively, which will include recently published studies. The conceptual framework of my research is transformational leadership. I compared the central themes to the literature and explain how the fundamental themes support, refute,

or refine peer-reviewed literature. My goal was to compare the key themes to the literature and explain how the themes support, refute, or clarify peer-reviewed literature. If a critical theme relates to or varies from the literature or the conceptual framework, I reported it in the relationship to existing literature and conceptual framework section for inclusion in the doctoral study.

#### Reliability and Validity

In qualitative research, reliability is dependability; validity is credibility, transferability, and conformability (Wang, Wang, Xu, & Ji, 2014). Several researchers suggested various methods to improve reliability, including the use of software to analyze interview and focus group data, member checking, and the use of multiple sources of data (Gibson, Webb, & Lehn, 2014; Humphry & Heldsinger, 2014; Leung, 2015).

## Reliability

Leung (2015) stated in qualitative research; reliability refers to exact replicability of the processes and the results. Reliability requires the same results is obtained if the study is repeated (Bengtsson, 2016; Wang et al., 2014). Grossoehme (2014) stated various researchers could analyze the same data and receive different results. Pocock (2015) argued reliability is critical in a qualitative study to determine the quality and stability of data collected. Dependability occurs when the findings of the research are replicable (Elo et al., 2014). I ensured dependability by conducting transcription review and an expert validation of the interview questions. Member checking occurs once the interviews are conducted, data is transcribed, and the information is presented to the participants to review for accuracy (Harvey, 2015; Kornbluh, 2015; Sousa, 2014). I met

with each participant at his or her store site. I gave the participants an opportunity to review my interpretation of their responses during the interview. I corrected all the issues and allow the participants to check the information once again for the corrections. To ensure the consistency of the interviews, I used my interview protocol (Appendix A).

## Validity

Leung (2015) stated the validity of qualitative research means "appropriateness" of the tools, processes, and data. Validity is using the results truthfully to explain the phenomena are studied (Bengtsson, 2016; Marshall & Rossman. 2016). Additionally, several researchers stated validity exists when the information in a research study is accurate and truthful (Roe & Just, 2009; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Weyers et al. (2014) stated researchers could obtain research validation when they collect data from various resources to investigate phenomena. Validity is credibility, confirmability, transferability, and data saturation.

Credibility. In qualitative research, Nyhan (2015) stated credibility established when the researchers assert validity in the findings. Additionally, Nyhan (2015) stated credibility in a study refers to the level of trust readers, and other scholars have in the findings. I enhanced the credibility of my research by member checking of the data interpretation, participant transcript review, methodological triangulation, and using the interview protocol. I validated the data by collecting data from each interviewee and providing each participant with a copy of his or her interview interpretation to validate for accuracy.

Confirmability. Confirmability in a qualitative study is the degree to which researchers may verify the results (Amankwaa, 2016). Additionally, Schwandt, Lincoln, and Guba (2007) stated confirmability is a transparent description of the research. To ensure confirmability, I used multiple sources of data for triangulation. Marshall and Rossman (2016) stated triangulations occur when the researcher uses multiple sources of data, preserving the chain of evidence, and allowing participants to review the data. Method triangulation is a complicated process of playing each method off against the other to maximize the validity of field efforts (Cairney & St. Denny, 2015; Flick, 2004). To ensure confirmability, I used member checking and methodological triangulation to validate the data from the interviews and promote confirmability within the study.

Transferability. To confirm transferability, Marshall and Rossman (2016) stated researchers must provide a detailed description of the context within the study. Elo et al. (2014) noted when participants share a detailed description of the context of the study; it enables future scholars to decide on the transferability of the findings in another context. Readers will be able to determine the transferability of the findings of the study to another context, setting or case (Moon, Brewer, Januchowski-Hartley, Adams, & Blackman, 2016). Population, geographical location, and sample size may influence the transferability of the results (Elo et al., 2014; Burchett, Mayhew, Lavis, & Dobrow, 2013). Because I explored strategies retail store managers used to reduce employee turnover in Montgomery, Alabama; the boundaries of this study may influence the transferability of the results to other sectors of the industry and geographical locations. To improve transferability, I adhered to the data collection and analysis techniques for the

research design, using the interview protocol, reaching data saturation, conducting member checking and triangulation.

Data saturation. Fusch and Ness (2015) stated data saturation occurs when no new information, themes or coding arise from the data collected in the study. Scholars stated interviews must continue if no data saturation in the study (Childers, 2014; Lewis, 2015; Park & Park, 2016). Additionally, Fusch and Ness (2015) suggested a failure to reach data saturation has an impact on the quality of the research conducted and hinders content validity. I continued to interview participants until no new information appears from the data collection process. Data saturation is met when there are enough information and no new information found in the research (Fusch and Ness, 2015; Marshall et al., 2013; O'Reilly & Parker 2012; Walker, 2012).

## **Transition and Summary**

Section two included the purpose of this study, my role as the researcher, and the criteria for selecting research participants. Additionally, Section two included information about different research methods and designs; including the reason for selecting a qualitative single case study design for this research. In Section two, I provided a discussion of the population and sampling, the process of ensuring ethical research, and data collection, organization, and analysis process. Section two also contained information about the process to ensure reliability and validity. In Section three, I presented an overview of the purpose of the study, state the research question, and provide the findings. I included the applications of my research to professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action and further study. Finally, in

the reflections, I discussed my experience during the doctoral study journey. I concluded with an overview addressing the importance of implementing effective strategies to reduce employee.

# Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies retail store managers used to reduce employee turnover. The targeted population consisted of six retail managers from Alabama who have proven strategies to reduce employee turnover and retain their top performing employees. Using Yin's five-step analysis for data analysis, which is compiling, disassembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding. I organized the data to create a database, classified, coded the data, triangulated, and interpreted the data and wrote the results of the data. I used semistructured interviews with six questions. After each participant interview, I conducted member checking by asking each participant to review the transcripts to ensure it was what they intended to share. Data saturation occurred after the participants' interviews when the participants had no new information to provide to the research. During the NVivo 12 data analysis, I compared transcriptions, interview notes, and business records on employee turnover to promote validity and reliability. The data analysis showed in this organization, managers were able to reduce employee turnover by offering an effective management strategy, competitive compensations, and effective communications with employees. The three themes which emerged from the data analysis were: (a) supportive management leadership style, (b) competitive compensations, and (c) the provision of efficient and effective communications to employees.

## **Presentation of the Findings**

The overarching research question was: What strategies do retail managers use to reduce employee turnover? I used semistructured interviews with open-ended questions to allow the participants to give detailed information on the strategy they used to reduce employee turnover. I also reviewed the company website and company information from the BLS website to improve the triangulation for multiple methods of collecting data for this study. All participants gave consent and received a copy for their records before starting the interviews. All interviews took place in the store manager's office and lasted for 40 minutes. I used a labeling system to protect the identity of each participant (P1 through P6); P1 means participant one. The participants conducted member checking after completion of the transcriptions of the interviews. After the participants confirmed the transcriptions, I used NVivo 12 to code the data. The usage of NVivo 12 enabled me to understand the research data efficiently and effectively. The main reason for using NVivo 12 was to conduct word frequency searches. The data from the research led to the identification of recurring themes participants shared during the interviews. During the data analysis, I focused on themes which were pertinent to the central research question and the conceptual framework. Yin's five-step analysis: (a) compile, (b) disassemble, (c) reassemble, (d) clarify, and (e) conclude was used to analyze data. The data analysis revealed the following themes: management style, competitive compensations, and efficient and effective communications to employees.

Reviewing the documents on the company's website and the BLS (2016), showed the turnover rate was below 1%, which is one of the lowest turnover rates for employee

turnover in the retail industry. The company's website and BLS (2016) provided the turnover rate of retail business (BLS, 2016). Additionally, the cost of training a new employee is about 90% to 200% of the employee salary annually (Hom et al., 2013). High turnover rate impacts the profitability and sustainability of the business.

## Theme 1: Supportive Management/Leadership Style

The first theme which emerged from the data analysis was a supportive management style with subtitle; lead by example, open-door policy, and training and development.

P6 stated,

I have always been told a manager should use the 80:20 rule. A manager should spend 80% of their time on 20% of their employees. The 20% is the employee who has problems and they are the ones which have performance issues. If I can turn around the 20%, then I can, in the long run, save the company money and profit from hiring a new person to do the same job.

Meanwhile, 33% of participants stated, it is important for management to be involved in the performance of employees. P2 agreed it is important for a manager to include all employees in the performance of the business. P3 stated,

He or she is mentoring an employee who is looking at possibly leaving the company after graduation from college. I am looking at what management/supervisor's positions we have available and maybe depending on his decision, we may be able to offer him something different. Now I could have

easily taken his resignation but it's my job as a manager to protect the company's assets.

All six participants stated leading by setting a good example to employees was critical to keeping employees in their organization. P3, P4, and P5 stated when turnover is below one percent that's a good indicator you have good programs and a good culture employees enjoy and can appreciate. When an employee joins this company, they stay around for a long time. P3 agreed managers recruited from within the organization allows them a chance to learn different positions, the culture of the organization and management skills needed to impact employee satisfaction and employee engagement.

All participants agreed when managers can relate to employee's issues and concern, it increases the possibility of them staying with the organization. P1–P6 noted employees are more engaged with the organization when managers have an open dialogue with the employees. P2 agreed with P3,

As a manager, they have an open-door policy. Their employees know their door and their phone number is available to them at any time. They know it's uncomfortable sometimes for them to come into the GM's office or the VP's office. An open-door policy allows them to call a manager when they leave work.

It is human nature for people to wonder who is going into the GM's office.

All participants noted the importance of having good training and development programs.

P1, P2, P3, P5, and P6 stated,

Training plan gives an employee a two weeks training plan for their specific and general duties. These plans allow the employee to work with managers, other

associates, and read modules for their specific job. The manager for the area must sign off and review the training plan and how the employee is progressing.

## P4 agreed with P6,

One of the programs they have is an employee handbook. The employee's handbook gives employees a detail description of their job, training plans, and goals to complete their training. New employees work with management and their supervisors to complete their training and ensure they are successful.

All participants in this study agreed on the perception of effective management is important to developing retention strategies leading to greater job satisfaction and job engagement. This was also evidenced by the total number of times the subtheme of lead by example, open—door policy, and training and development appeared in the interviews. Table 1 displays the themes and subtitle themes which emerged from the effective management strategy.

Table 1
Supportive Management Themes

Participants	Lead by Example	Open-door policy	Training and development	Total
P1	2	2	4	5
P2	2	2	1	5
P3	4	2	1	7
P4	2	1	1	4
P5	2	1	1	4
P6	1	1	2	4
Total	13	9	7	29

Participants demonstrated transformational leaders are inspirational motivators to motivate their followers to perform at a high level of performance. Inspirational leaders motivate their followers by inspiring them to perform and they motivate subordinates to accomplish organizational goals over personal goals. Transformational leadership affects the basic attitudes and expectations of an organization's members, by creating common approaches to achieving the company's goals (Nohe & Hertel, 2017). Throughout the years, researchers used transformational leadership theory to comprehend different organizational phenomena, for example, employee turnover and employee retention (Gilbert et al., 2016; Keevy & Perumal, 2014). Transformational leadership theory focuses on the abilities of managers to motivate and encourage skilled workers to remain with the organization by creating strategies, which reduce employee turnover (Gilbert et al., 2016). The use of transformational leadership is supported by Keevy and Perumal (2014), who stated it is resourceful in sustaining the needs of the company and organization.

Leadership is an essential management tool as leaders work through their people to accomplish objectives for the organization with little inputs and resources (Lim et al., 2017). Amankwaa and Anku-Tsede (2015) asserted leadership is a process of influencing others to perform specific tasks to accomplish an organizational goal. Mathieu, Fabi, Lacoursière, and Raymond (2016) suggested management style may contribute to employee well-being, job satisfaction, and organizational commitment. Scholars realize the importance of management's behavior and influence on employee turnover and the impact to job satisfaction (Coetzee & Stoltz, 2015; Izvercian et al., 2016; Raina & Britt

Roebuck, 2016). After a review of the turnover rate by department report and turnover trends located on the company's website, I concluded leaders use these reports to create strategies to assist with improving employees' retention and productivity in the company. The turnover rate by department identified the type of turnover (voluntary and involuntary turnover) and the turnover rate for each department. The company reports enabled managers to generate realistic retention goals for their perspective stores.

Company A website included trends to increase the retention rate which enabled leaders to adopt best practices from within the company to reduce overall employee turnover rate. The best practices were providing higher wages, offering profit sharing and bonuses, offering vacation time to part-time employees, offering paid sick days, opening communication, performing morning and weekly meeting with staff, and saying thank you to employees.

#### **Theme 2: Competitive Compensation**

The second theme which emerged from the data analysis was competitive benefits. P1 explained the importance for managers and employees to follow company policy and how important it is for the managers to promote positive and respect for the employees. P2 expressed the importance of managers to ensure employees understand the benefits available to them from the company. P1–P6 agreed the benefits packet helps to reduce employee turnover. Khandelwal and Shekhawat (2018) found salary, career development, benefits, and rewards are related to employee turnover. P6 stated,

One of the best things about my company is employees stay with us for a long time. I have been with this company for 30 years and we try to build a rapport with our employees which ensure they are successful.

#### P6 also stated.

We have great benefits which we pay our employees, so we don't have much of a turnover rate. The good thing is our benefits are for full time and part-time employees. I have worked with other retailers and they don't normally pay their part-time employee benefits at all.

## P5 agreed,

One thing about my company is we have some of the best benefits package in the industry for our employees. We pay the highest wages, we have the best insurance, vacations, and 401K. The benefits packet along helps to reduce employee turnover.

P1 agreed with P2 and further discussed their strategy about good benefits and good pay.

Good pay and good benefits allow employees to stay with the organization for a long time. When you give good pay and good benefits, employees stay loyal, employees responded positively, they have less call outside for sick calls, they are on time to work, and they are more engaged with the goals of a position or job.

They are more actively involved in activities with the function of the company. It is just a better family/team atmosphere when they get treated with respect.

Employees expect management is consistent, he wants to know where they stand

with their employer and understand the rules are going to be the same for everybody and not just specific people.

Gupta and Shaw (2014) stated compensation is the reward one receives in exchange for the work or services performed. Salary is significant because it can affect employee attitudes and behaviors both positively and negatively in the work environment. Additionally, Gupta and Shaw (2014) argued an excellent compensation system could be useful in motivating better performance and reduce employees desire to leave the organization. Compensation can be a powerful tool in driving a variety of desired behaviors. Ribeiro et al. (2018) suggested transformational leaders develop their employees and enable them to grow with the organization, which in turn lowers the turnover rate.

The theme of competitive compensation corresponds to the conceptual framework of this study. The participants in this study demonstrated when you pay employees a good wage and benefits, they can take care of their family and in the long run they remain loyal to the company. Transformational leaders encourage and motivate employees to elevate their level of performance to achieve an extraordinary objective for the company.

#### Theme 3: Efficient and effective communications to employees

The final theme extended to efficient and effective communication in analyzing data from my interview with participants. All six managers suggested they used some form of verbal communication to inspire employees to become all they can be. For example, Participant P1–P6 stated,

they all respond very well. They have a weekly meeting with the employees and it's not one sided as managers and supervisors holding the meeting. It is an open forum so they can ask questions and be a part of the decision-making process for the department. This way they take ownership of the process.

Additionally, all participants have regular communication with our employees as to how they feel about their job and what we can do to improve their work atmosphere. We try to cover all the pertinent information with our employees, so they feel they are part of the business. P3–P6 stated, communications with employees is vital to the progression of the growth and development of employees. When employees know the disposition of the company, they feel involved in the growth of the company.

P6 stated.

One of the best things about my company is employees stay with us for a long time. He or she have been with this company for 30 years and they try to build a rapport with their employees ensure they are successful.

Transformational leaders have a strong relationship with their employers and ensuring they motivate them to perform at a high level (Burch & Guarana, 2014; Northouse, 2015; Phaneuf et al., 2016). All participants agreed the first thing is sitting down and meeting with the employee and find out the reasons they are leaving the company. Sometimes, it may be they are not happy with their current job, so the manager and employee discussed what is positive and negative about their current job. Sometimes it's the schedule and it conflicts with school or family. It is as easy as changing their availability to fit their job with their responsibilities.

Transformational leadership is the conceptual framework for my research, which allows leaders to motivate employees to remain with the organization and reduce employee turnover in the retail industry. Northouse (2015) described transformational leadership theory as a leadership approach for directing a change in an individual and their social systems. Transformational leadership focuses on the followers' motives, satisfying their needs, and treating them as human beings (Donati et al., 2016; Northouse, 2015; Solajaet al., 2016).

#### **Applications to Professional Practice**

The applications to professional practice include providing managers with strategies to reduce employee turnover in the retail industry. The overall success in the retail industry rest on the manager's understanding of employee turnover on the business. The retail industry is changing and it is becoming more challenging to retain top performing employees (Cloutier et al., 2015; Miller, 2010). Several researchers revealed employee turnover affects retail stores more than other sectors in the retail industry (BLS, 2016; Rohde et al., 2015). Ahammad, Tarba, Liu, and Glaister (2016) stated employee turnover reduces the survivability strategy of the business and affects more than profitability and productivity. The manager must take an active role in dealing with employee turnover because failure to retain top performing employees may lead to organizational collapse (Gonzalez, 2016; Ugoami, 2016). Most managers realize it is difficult to retain the top performing associates in the organizations and they can benefit from gaining an understanding of new strategies to reduce employee turnover in their work environment. Participants in this study stated providing developmental growth in

the organization will reduce employee turnover. When an employee realizes the leaders of the organization cares about their individual and career growth in the business, they are more dedicated and satisfied with the leadership and the organization. Additionally, another effective strategy for reducing employee turnover is an employee is less likely to leave an organization when compensation for work performed, compared to other companies in similar positions. Managers can use the findings of this study to increase organizational sustainability by providing training and mentoring, investing in developing employee skills, and empowering employees to support the organization through effective company policies and practices. Managers can review exit interviews to find, analyze and monitor the reasons employees leave the organization (Houlfort et al., 2015). I recommend managers consider these strategies to reduce employee turnover.

I disseminated a one to two-page summary of the results of my study to all participants, retail organizations, local leaders, and business organizations. Employee turnover affects all organizations differently and yet it is the same. Business leaders must increase the profitability of their organizations and turnover cost can take away from the profitability of the business. One of the largest expense affecting the bottom line is payroll and a reduction in turnover can improve profit dollars by reducing payroll expense. Business organizations can benefit from the results by giving their members a tool to manage employee turnover, a tool to use as best business practice, increase job satisfaction, and increase sustainability within the organization.

## **Implications for Social Change**

The results of this study contribute to social change by identifying strategies to retain high performing retail workers in a continually changing environment. Reducing employee turnover may influence positive social change in an organization by improving sales and profitability and in turn, can lead to new employment opportunities and promote prosperity for local families, the industry, and the communities (Cuzovic et al., 2017; De Winne et al., 2018; Harris et al., 2018). The strategies recognized by store managers in this study may reduce employee turnover in the retail industry and rise job satisfaction, job performance, organization commitment, and involvement within the local community.

The effects of leadership on employees' decision to leave a business are essential for leadership and management teams (Harhara, Kumar, & Hussain, 2015). Executing proficient strategies may influence positive social change by (a) influencing business leaders to build a valuable workforce, (b) motivating employees to remain with the organization, thus increasing employee retention, (c) encouraging better job satisfaction of employees, (d) encouraging economic stability within the community, and (e) stimulating profitability within the company (Ployhart, Nyberg, Reilly, & Maltarich, 2014). Job satisfaction has a direct effect on employee turnover in the retail industry.

Saini, Gopal, and Kumari (2015) defined organizational commitment as creating an image of an organization as a good employer or a great place to work. The more committed the employees are to the organization, the more determined they are to staying with the organization (Berger–Remy & Michel, 2015). Organizational commitment

serves as an essential motivational tool to encourage employees to remain with the organization. When employees have a higher sense of commitment, the more likely they contribute to growth of (a) positive employer brand, (b) reduced turnover, (c) service quality, (d) customer satisfaction, (e) productivity, (f) sales, and (g) profitability (Carasco–Saul, Kim, & Kim, 2014).

Eniola and Ektebang (2014) stated when an organization is successful the employees, customers, and the business connection with the community which leads to social changes by improving living standards and employment opportunity. The implementation of strategies to reduce employee turnover may (a) develop practices and policies, (b) increase leader-employee interaction/relationship, (c) motivate employees, and (d) increase loyalty and organizational commitment. Leaders must be able to identify which strategies are most useful for their type of organization to comprehend the importance of executing effective strategies to reduce employee turnover (Hom et al., 2012).

In this study, I acknowledged important strategies for reducing employee turnover through a comprehensive plan for demonstrating and cultivating respect. Reducing employee turnover encourages employee morale and job satisfaction. The results of this study may influence the understanding of the cause of employee turnover and how evaluating the causes can improve employee performance and commitment throughout the organization. Organizational leaders can maintain sustainability and strengthen the economy by reducing employee turnover (Harhara, 2015).

#### **Recommendations for Action**

Khandelwal and Shekhawat (2018) discussed the importance of providing good benefits to employees. For companies to grow and become profitable, leaders should pay attention to the results of this study. Business leaders should pay attention to the results of this study and consider adopting the strategies and methods used to reduce employee turnover. By integrating a transformational leadership style, managers and leaders could provide a supportive work environment, which may lead to a productive subordinatemanager working environment.

- Adopt a transformational leadership style This recommendation for action
  means employees believe a transformational leader will motivate and
  encourage employees to perform at a higher level of performance.
- Compensation and benefits This recommendation for action means
  employees are duly compensated for their skills, experience, and effort.

  Appropriate compensation and benefits also mean leaders value their
  employees, which is an important essential for loyalty and commitment.
- 3. Training for employees This recommendation for action will provide incentives for employees to stay longer with the organization when they receive the necessary training to grow in the organization. In addition, such an organization can be more competitive in today's market with highly trained employees.

 Open communications to all employees – This recommendation for action encourages managers and leaders to continue to share innovation, ideas, and information about the organization.

To adopt the strategies in the plan outlined above, I will forward a findings summary to all participants and their companies. I will disseminate a one to two–page summary of the results of my study to all participants, retail organization, local leaders, and business organizations either by visiting companies, conducting public conferences or through electronic communications.

#### **Recommendations for Further Research**

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies for retail store managers in the southeastern United States use to reduce employee turnover. The findings of this study expand the existing research on employee turnover and reasons employees leave their jobs. Recommendations for future studies include addressing some of the limitations. The first limitation is the geographic area; I recommend expanding the study outside the borders of southeastern United States. The geographic limitation impedes the chance to explore other experiences of employees. Because of the geographic limitation, the results of this study may apply only to similar contexts and similar organizations and may not be transferable to other settings. I recommend future researchers consider different industry besides retail which may have to reduce employee turnover within the past three years by using quantitative or mixed methods research methodologies to comprehend the reasons for employee turnover within the organization.

I recommend future researchers investigate a quantitative or mixed method to examine the connection between employee turnover and other variables, such as wages, leadership style, benefits, communication with management, job satisfaction, training and development, organizational culture, performance management, management expectation, and recognition. Future researchers conducting research studies in these areas may provide managers with new insights which could help reduce employee turnover. Additionally, I recommend future researchers consider other data sources such as observations as participants may be less truthful in their response to the interview questions and participant might not recall all the facts associated with the strategies, they applied to reduce employee turnover. I recommend researchers put the participant at ease and engage in conversations about their experiences before starting the interviews.

#### Reflections

I started this journey nearly two and a half years ago when I applied for a different position within my current organization. I did not get the position as an HR manager, but I wanted to do something different than work in retail. Of course, I considered my age and what I wanted to do in the next five years. I always had a passion for training, teaching and helping others to excel. I wanted to use my experience as an advocate for employees and teach at the college level. I did not possess a teaching certificate or education degree but gaining a DBA will help me pursue goals as a college professor. My second reason for attaining a DBA is for my passion for learning and making a difference in the company and community. In the retail industry, reducing employee turnover is important to remain profitable. Turnover cost affects the bottom line of any organization

and managers can influence the top performers to remain with the organization through job satisfaction, respect, honesty, mentorship, and development. I wanted to teach generation X and use my knowledge and experience to influence and help shape the future leaders to excel in the world today. The journey has enabled me to make great connections and lasting friendships. I could not have gone through this journey without the support of my new network of friends and mentors.

During the prospectus and proposal process, it became very frustrating and difficult at times to push forward. It seemed like I would never get thru this process. My main concern was completing the necessary research and daily challenges at work. Work became very stressful and at times I did not make the time to continue working on my degree. Some days were 18 hours work day; 12 at work and then 6 hours to work on my study. My job became very stressful and with stress, it does affect your health. In the middle of the proposal process, I struggle with my health and my health was my main concern. With the focus on my health, I did not get very far with my study. After working with my doctors, it was obvious I needed to focus on getting better. I was put on short-term disability and could not stand or walk. Not being able to work was a test of my faith. While out of work, it allowed me to focus on my proposal and push forward.

I was the data collection instrument for the study and one of my challenges was preventing my personal biases from affecting the results of the research. As a retail manager and military veteran, I dealt with employee turnover and managerial challenge to improve, retain and maintain top-performing workers. Of course, the military is a little different because they don't have money to motivate or encourage soldiers to remain in

their position. To reframe from personal biases during the collection process, I emailed all potential participants and asked them to complete a knowledge check questionnaire to check if they meet the criteria to participate in the study. After the potential participants were identified, I emailed all managers who met the criteria for this study and invited them to participate in the study. I also used the interview protocol to ask the approved questions from each participant in the same order to eliminate personal biases and ensure the findings of this study is the perspectives of the participants.

#### Conclusion

Reducing employee turnover is an important feature of operating a business because losing highly skilled workers affects profitability and sustainability; therefore, controlling and predicting employee turnover is an essential business practice in the most business organization (Park & Park, 2016). Employee turnover produces an overwhelming impact on any business by improving profitability and sustainability. The purpose of this qualitative single case study is to explore strategies retail managers use to reduce employee turnover. The target population consisted of retail store managers, who have successfully used strategies to reduce employee turnover from a business in the Southeastern region of the United States. The usage of NVivo 12 allowed me to understand the research data efficiently and effectively. The data from the research led to the identification of recurring themes participants shared during the interviews. During the data analysis, I focused on themes which were pertinent to the central research question and the conceptual framework. The data analysis revealed the following themes: supportive management style, competitive compensations, training for employees and

efficient, and effective communications to employees. The study findings agreed with existing literature and knowledge regarding strategies to reduce employee turnover. A transformational leader can affect the retention of skilled workers and reduce the overall turnover rate in any organization or business.

#### References

- Agyeman, C. M., & Ponniah, V. M. (2014). Employee demographic characteristics and their effects on turnover and retention in MSMEs. *International Journal of Recent Advances in Organizational Behavior and Decision Sciences*, 1, 12–29. Retrieved from http://globalbizresearch.org/ob/
- Ahammad, M. F., Tarba, S. Y., Liu, Y., & Glaister, K. W. (2016). Knowledge transfer and cross-border acquisition performance: The impact of cultural distance and employee retention. *International Business Review*, 25, 66–75. doi:10.1016/j.ibusrev.2014.06.015
- Ahmad, A., & Rainyee, R. A. (2014). Which is the better predictor of employee turnover intentions: Job satisfaction or organizational commitment? A literature review. *International Journal of Information, Business, and Management*, 6, 2–10. Retrieved from https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/25776184.pdf#page=5
- Ahmad, A. R., Abdul-Rahman, A. G., & Soon, N. K. (2015). The effects of transformational and transactional leadership styles on job satisfaction. *Advanced Science Letters*, *21*, 1505–1508. doi:10.1166/asl.2015.6087
- Akaeze, C. (2016). Exploring the strategies required for small business sustainability in competitive environments (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (Order No. 3746398)
- Alby, F., & Fatigante, M. (2014). Preserving the respondent's standpoint in a research interview: Different strategies of 'doing' the interviewer. *Human Studies*, *37*, 239–256. doi:1007/s10746-013-9292-y

- Alshanbri, N., Khalfan, M., Noor, M., Dutta, D., Zhang, K., & Maqsood, T. (2015).

  Employees' turnover, knowledge management, and human resource management:

  A case of the Nitaqat program. *International Journal of Social Science and Humanity*, 5, 701–706. doi:10.7763/ijssh.205.v5.543
- Alshenqeeti, H. (2014). Interviewing as a data collection method: A critical review. *English Linguistics Research*, *3*, 39–46. doi:10.5430/elr.v3n1p39
- Amankwaa, A., & Anku-Tsede, O. (2015). The moderating effect of an alternative job opportunity on the transactional leadership-turnover intention nexus: Evidence from the Ghanaian banking industry. *African Journal of Business Management*, 9, 553–561. doi:10.5897/ajm2014.7612
- Amankwaa, L. (2016). Creating protocols for trustworthiness in qualitative research.

  \*\*Journal of Cultural Diversity, 23, 121–127. Retrieved from http://tuckerpub.com/
- Arzi, S., & Farahbod, L. (2014). Relationship of transformational and transactional leadership style with job satisfaction. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Contemporary Research in Business*, 6, 187–204. Retrieved from http://ijcrb.com/
- Aruna, M., & Anitha, J. (2015). Employee retention enablers: Generation Y employees.

  \*\*SCMS Journal of Indian Management, 12, 94–103. Retrieved from http://www.scmsgroup.org/
- Avolio, B. J. (2016). Introduction: The golden triangle for examining leadership developmental readiness. *New Directions for Student Leadership*, 2016, 7–14. doi:10.1002/yd.20157

- Babalola, M. T., Stouten, J., & Euwema, M. (2016). Frequent change and turnover intention: The moderating role of ethical leadership. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 134, 311–322. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2433-z
- Barnham, C. (2015). Quantitative and qualitative research. *International Journal of Market Research*, 57, 837–854. doi:10.2501/ijmr-2015-070
- Barry, A. E., Chaney, B., Piazza-Gardner, A. K., & Chavarria, E. A. (2014). Validity and reliability reporting practices in the field of health education and behavior: A review of seven journals. *Health Education & Behavior*, 41, 12–18. doi:10.1177/1090198113483139
- Bass, B. M. (1985). *Leadership and performance beyond expectation*. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Beck, C. D. (2014). Antecedents of servant leadership: A mixed methods study. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 21, 299–314.

  doi:10.1177/1548051814529993
- Bengtsson, M. (2016). How to plan and perform a qualitative study using content analysis. *Nursing Plus Open*, 2, 8-14. doi:10.1016/j.npls.2016.01.001
- Benton, A., Coppersmith, G., & Dredze, M. (2017). *Ethical research protocols for social media health research*. In proceedings of the first ACL workshop on ethics in natural language processing (94–102). Retrieved from http://www.aclweb.org
- Bernerth, J. B., & Hirschfeld, R. R. (2016). The subjective well-being of group leaders as explained by the quality of leader-member exchange. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 27, 697–710. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2016.04.003

- Bevan, M. (2014). A method of phenomenological interviewing. *Qualitative Health*\*Research\*, 24, 136–144. doi:10.1177/1049732313519710
- Bhatti, J. A., Janjua, N. Z., Akhtar U., & Azad, A. (2014) Writing the introduction and methods of a controlled trial. *Journal of the Pakistan Medical Association*, 64, 720–722. Retrieved from http://www.jpma.org.pk
- Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking: a tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation? *Qualitative Health Research*, 26, 1802–1811. doi:10.1177/1049732316654870
- Boardman, C., & Ponomariov, B. (2014). Management knowledge and the organization of team science in university research centers. *Journal of Technology Transfer*, 39, 75–92. doi:10.1007/s10961-012-9271-x
- Boddy, C. R. (2016). The sample size for qualitative research. *Qualitative Market*\*Research: An International Journal, 19, 426–432. doi:10.1108/QMR-06-2016-0053
- Boehm, S. A., Kunze, F., & Bruch, H. (2014). Spotlight on age-diversity climate: The impact of age-inclusive HR practices on firm-level outcomes. *Personnel Psychology*, 67, 667–704. doi:10.1111/peps.12047
- Bradley, C. S., & Dreifuerst, K. T. (2016). Pilot testing the debriefing for meaningful learning evaluation scale. *Clinical Simulation in Nursing*, *12*, 277–280. doi:10.1016/j.ecns.2016.01.008
- Bridger, R. S., Day, A. J., & Morton, K. (2013). Occupational stress and employee turnover. *Ergonomics*, 56, 1629–1639. doi:10.1080/00140139.2013.836251

- Brown, E. A., Thomas, N. J., & Bosselman, R. H. (2015). Are they leaving or staying: A qualitative analysis of turnover issues for generation Y hospitality employees with a hospitality education. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 46, 130–137. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2014.01.005
- Buowari, P. E. (2015). Factors required for small business sustainability in Nigeria (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (Order No. 3738094)
- Burch, T. C., & Guarana, C. L. (2014). The comparative influences of transformational leadership and leader-member exchange on follower engagement. *Journal of Leadership Studies*, 8, 6–25. doi:10.1002/jls.21334
- Burchett, H. E., Mayhew, S. H., Lavis, J. N., & Dobrown, M. J. (2013). When can research from one setting be useful in another? Understanding the perceptions of the applicability and transferability of research. *Health Promotion International*, 28, 418–430. doi:10.1093/heapro/das026
- Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2016). *U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational outlook Handbook* (17th ed.). Washington, DC: Retail Sales Workers. Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov/
- Burns, J. M. (1978). Leadership. New York, NY: Harper & Row.
- Cairney, P., & St. Denny, E. (2015). Reviews of what is qualitative research and what is qualitative interviewing. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology:*Theory and Practice, 18, 117–125. doi:10.1080/13645579.2014.957434
- Call, M. L., Nyberg, A. J., Ployhart, R. E., & Weekley, J. (2015). The dynamic nature of

- collective turnover and unit performance: The impact of time, quality, and replacements. *Academy of Management Journal*, *58*, 1208–1232. doi:10.5465/amj.2013.0669
- Campbell, S. (2014). What is qualitative research? *Clinical Laboratory Sciences*, 16, 473–475. doi:10.1186/s12913-014-0579-0
- Carasco-Saul, M., Kim, W., & Kim, T. (2014). Leadership and employee engagement are proposing research agendas through a review of the literature. *Human Resource Development Review*, 14, 38–63. doi:10.1177/1534484314560406
- Carter, N., Bryant-Lukosius, D., DiCenso, A., Blythe, J., & Neville, A. J. (2014). The use of triangulation in qualitative research. In *Oncology nursing forum*, *41*, 545–547. doi:10.1188/14.onf.545-547
- Castleberry, A. (2014). NVivo 10 [software program]. Version 10. QSR International; 2012. American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education, 78, Article 25. doi:10.5688/ajpe78125
- Chen, Z., Zhu, J., & Zhou, M. (2014). Supplemental material for how does a servant leader fuel the service fire? A multilevel model of servant leadership, individual self-identity, group competition climate, and customer service performance.

  \*\*Journal of Applied Psychology, 100, 511–521. doi:10.1037/a0038036.support
- Childers, S. M. (2014). The promiscuous analysis in qualitative research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 20, 819–826. doi:10.1177/1077800414530266
- Choi, S., Jang, I., Park, S., & Lee, H. (2014). Effects of organizational culture, self-

- leadership and empowerment on job satisfaction and turnover intention in general hospital nurses. *Journal of Korean Academy of Nursing Administration*, 20, 206–214. doi:10.11111/jkana.2014.20.2.206
- Chrobot-Mason, D., & Aramovich, N. P. (2013). The psychological benefits of creating an affirming climate for workplace diversity. *Group & Organization*Management, 38, 659–689. doi:10.1177/1059601113509835
- Chronister, K. M., Marsiglio, M. C., Linville, D., & Lantrip, K. R. (2014). The influence of dating violence on adolescent girls' educational experiences. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 42, 374–405. doi:10.1177/0011000012470569
- Cloutier, O., Felusiak, L., Hill, C., & Pemberton-Jones, E. J. (2015). The importance of developing strategies for employee retention. *Journal of Leadership*,

  \*\*Accountability and Ethics, 12, 119–129. Retrieved from http://www.businesspress.com/
- Coetzee, M., & Stoltz, E. (2015). Employees' satisfaction with retention factors:

  Exploring the role of career adaptability. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 89, 83–91. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2015.04.012
- Cohen, G., Blake, R.S., & Goodman, D. (2016). Does the turnover intention matter?

  Evaluating the usefulness of the turnover intention rate as a predictor of the actual turnover rate. *Review of Public Personnel Administration*, *36*, 240–263.

  doi:10.1177/073437IX15581850
- Colorafi, K. J., & Evans, B. (2016). Qualitative descriptive methods in health science

- research. *Health Environments Research and Design Journal* 9, 16–25. doi:10.1177/1937586715614171
- Connolly, M. (2015). The courage of educational leaders. *Journal of Business*\*Research, 26, 77–85. doi:10.1080/17448689.2014.949080
- Cronin, C. (2014). Using case study research as a rigorous form of inquiry. *Nurse Researcher*, 21, 19–27. doi:10.7748/nr.21.5.19.e1240
- Cox, D., & McLeod, S. (2014). Social media strategies for school principals. *NASSP Bulletin*, 98, 5–25. doi:10.1177/0192636513510596
- Cuzovic, S., Mladenovic, S. S., & Cuzovic, D. (2017). The impact of retail formats on the development of food retailing. *Entrepreneurial Business and Economics Review*, 5, 11–26. doi:10.15678/EBER.2017.050101
- Dartey-Baah, K. (2015). Resilient leadership: A transformational-transactional leadership mix. *Journal of Global Responsibility*, 6, 99–112. doi:10.1108/jgr-07-2014-0026
- Dasgupta, M. (2015). Exploring the relevance of case study research. *Vision* (09722629), 19, 147–160. doi:10.1177/0972262915575661
- De Massis, A., & Kotlar, J. (2014). The case study method in family business research:

  Guidelines for the qualitative scholarship. *Journal of Family Business Strategy*, 5, 15–29. doi:10.1016/j.jfbs.2014.01.007
- De Winne, S., Marescaux, E., Sels, L., Van Beveren, I., & Vanormelingen, S. (2018). The impact of employee turnover and turnover volatility on labor productivity: a flexible non-linear approach. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management* 29(19), 1–31. doi:10.1080/09585192.2018.1449129

- Dhar, R. L. (2015). Service quality and the training of employees: The mediating role of organizational commitment. *Tourism Management*, *46*, 419–430. doi:10.1016/j.tourman.2014.08.001
- Dikko, M. (2016). Establishing construct validity and reliability: Pilot testing of a qualitative interview for research in Takaful (Islamic Insurance). *The Qualitative Report*, 21, 521–528. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol21/iss3/6
- Donati, S., Zappalà, S., & González-Romá, V. (2016). The influence of friendship and communication network density on individual innovative behaviors: A multilevel study. *European Journal of Work & Organizational Psychology*, 25, 583–596. doi:10.1080/1359432X.2016.1179285
- Dong, Y., Bartol, K. M., Zhang, Z. X., & Li, C. (2017). Enhancing employee creativity via individual skill development and team knowledge sharing: Influences of dual-focused transformational leadership. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 38, 439–458. doi:10.1002/job.2134
- Eberly, M. B., Bluhm, D. J., Guarana, C., Avolio, B. J., & Hannah, S. T. (2017). Staying after the storm: How transformational leadership relates to follower turnover intentions in extreme contexts. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 102, 72–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2017.07.004
- Ehrhart, M. G., & Kuenzi, M. (2017). The impact of organizational climate and culture on employee turnover. In H. W. Goldstein, E. D. Pulakos, J. Passmore, & C. Semedo (Eds.), *The Wiley Blackwell Handbook of the Psychology of Recruitment*,

- Selection and Employee Retention (pp.494–512). doi:10.1002/9781118972472.ch23
- Elo, S., Kaariainen, M., Kanste, O., Polkki, T., Utrianinen, K., & Kyngas, H. (2014).

  Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. *SAGE Open, 4*(1), 1–10.

  doi:10.1177/2158244014522633
- Epitropaki, O., & Martin, R. (2013). Transformational-transactional leadership and upward influence: The role of relative leader-member exchanges (RLMX) and Perceived Organizational Support (POS). *The Leadership Quarterly*, 24, 299–315. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2012.11.007
- Essary, M. L. (2014). Key external factors influencing successful distance education programs. *Academy of Educational Leadership Journal*, *18*, 121–148. Retrieved from https://www.abacademies.org
- Fischer, A. J., Collier-Meek, M. A., Bloomfield, B., Erchul, W. P., & Gresham, F. M. (2017). A comparison of problem identification interviews conducted face-to-face and via video conferencing using the consultation analysis record. *Journal of School Psychology*, 63, 63–76. doi:10.1016/j.jsp.2017.03.009
- Flick, U. (2004). Triangulation in qualitative research. A companion to qualitative research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 20, 1408–1419. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu
- Gentles, S. J., Charles, C., Ploeg, J., & McKibbon, K. A. (2015). Sampling in qualitative

- research: Insights from an overview of the methods literature. *The Qualitative Report*, 20, 1772–1789. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu
- George, C. (2015). Retaining professional workers: What makes them stay? *Employee*\*Relations, 37, 102–121. doi:10.1108/er-10-2013-0151
- Ghosh, P., Satyawadi, R., Joshi, J. P., & Shadman, M. (2013). Who stays with you? Factors predicting employees' intention to stay, *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, 21, 288–312. doi:10.1108/I-Sep-2011-0511
- Gibson, W., Webb, H., & Lehn, D. V. (2014). Analytic affordance: Transcripts as conventionalized systems in discourse studies. *Sociology*, 48, 780–794. doi:10.1177/0038038514532876
- Gilbert, S., Horsman, P., & Kelloway, E. K. (2016). The motivation for the transformational leadership scale: An examination of the factor structure and initial tests. *Leadership and Organization Development Journal*, *37*, 158–180. doi:10.1108/lodj-05-2014-0086
- Girma, S. (2016). The relationship between leadership style and employee job satisfaction study of federal and Addis Ababa sport organizational management setting in Ethiopia. *International Journal of Applied Research*, 2, 92–96.

  Retrieved from http://www.allresearchjournal.com/
- Gonzalez, R. V. D. (2016). Knowledge retention in the service industry. *International Journal of Knowledge Management*, 12, 45–59. doi:10.4018/ijkm.2016010104
- Goud, P. V. (2014). Employee retention for sustainable development. *International Journal of Innovative Technology & Adaptive Management*, 1, 10–16.

- Retrieved from www.ijitam.org
- Graen, G. B., & Uhl-Bien, M. (1995). The Relationship-based approach to leadership:

  Development of LMX theory of leadership over 25 years: Applying a multi-level,
  multi-domain perspective. *Leadership Quarterly* 6, 219–247. doi:10.1016/10489843(95)90036-5
- Greenleaf, R. K. (2009). Servant leadership: A journey into the nature of legitimate power and greatness (25th ed.). New York: Paulist Press.
- Gregory Stone, A., Russell, R. F., & Patterson, K. (2004). Transformational versus servant leadership: A difference in leader focus. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 25, 349–361. doi:10.1108/01437730410538671
- Grossoehme, D. H. (2014). Overview of qualitative research. *Journal of Health Care Chaplaincy*, 20, 109–22. doi:10.1080/08854726.2014.925660
- Grunau, P. (2014). The impact of overeducated and undereducated workers on firm-level productivity First evidence for Germany, mimeo, Institute for Employment Research (IAB), Nuremberg, Germany. Retrieved from http://www.fvt.tuke.sk/journal/pdf07/3-str-64-68.pdf
- Guest, G., Bunce, A., & Johnson, L. (2006). How many interviews are enough? An experiment with data saturation and variability. *Field Methods*, *18*, 59–82. doi:10.1177/1525822X05279903
- Gupta, N., & Shaw, J. D. (2014). Employee compensation: The neglected area of HRM research. *Human Resource Management Review*, 24(2), 1–4. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2013.08.007

- Haines, S. J., Summers, J. A., Turnbull, A. P., Turnbull, H. R., & Palmer, S. (2015).
  Fostering Habib's engagement and self-regulation: A case study of a child from a refugee family at home and preschool. *Topics in Early Childhood Special Education*, 35, 28–29. doi:10.1177/0271121414552905
- Halldorsson, A., & Aastrup, J. (2003). Quality criteria for qualitative inquiries in logistics. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 144, 321–332.
   doi:10.1016/S0377-2217(02)00397-1
- Hammond, M. M., Lester, G., Clapp-Smith, R., & Palanski, M. (2017). *Age diversity and leadership: Enacting and developing leadership for all ages.* London, England: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Harf, A., Skandrani, S., Sibeoni, J., Pontvert, C., Revah-Levy, A., & Moro, M. R. (2015).
  Cultural identity and internationally adopted children: A qualitative approach to parental representations. *PloS One*, *10*, 11963–11963.
  doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0119635
- Harhara, A. S., Singh, S., &, Hussain, M. (2015). Correlates of employee turnover intentions in the oil and gas industry in the UAE. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, 23, 493–504. doi:10.1108/IJOA-11-2014-0821
- Harland, T. (2014). Learning about case study methodology to research higher education.

  \*Higher Education Research & Development, 17(10), 1–10.

  doi:10.1080/07294360.2014.911253
- Harrell, M. C., & Bradley, M. A. (2009). Semi-structured interviews & focus groups.

  Arlington, VA: RAND National Defense Research Institute. Retrieved from

- http://www.rand.org
- Harris, C. M., Lavelle, J. J., & McMahan, G. C. (2018). The effects of internal and external sources of justice on employee turnover intention and organizational citizenship behavior toward clients and workgroup members. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 29(10), 1–24. doi:10.1080/09585192.2018.1441163
- Harvey, L. (2015). Beyond member checking: A dialogic approach to the research interview. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 38, 23–38. doi:10.1080/1743727x.2014.914487
- Hayati, D., Charkhabi, M., & Naami, A. (2014). The relationship between transformational leadership and work engagement in governmental hospitals nurses: A survey study. *Springer Plus*, *3*(1), 1–7. doi:10.1186/2193-1801-3-25
- Heckmann, N., Steger, T., & Dowling, M. (2016). Organizational capacity for change, change experience and change in project performance. *Journal of Business*\*Research, 69, 777–784. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2015.07.012
- Henry, H., Zacher, H., & Desmette, D. (2015). Reducing age bias and turnover intentions by enhancing intergenerational contact quality in the workplace: The role of opportunities for generativity and development. *Work, Aging, and Retirement, 1*, 243–253. doi:10.1093/workar/way005
- Henson, A., & Jeffrey, C. (2016). Turning a clinical question into nursing research: The benefits of a pilot study. *Renal Society of Australasia Journal*, *12*, 99–105.

  Retrieved from http://www.renalsociety.org/

- Herman, H. M., Huang, X., & Lam, W. (2013). Why does transformational leadership matter for employee turnover? A multi-foci social exchange perspective. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 24, 763–776. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2013.07.005
- Hietanen, J., Sihvonen, A., Tikkanen, H., & Mattila, P. (2014). Managerial storytelling:

  How we produce managerial and academic stories in qualitative B2B case study research. *Journal of Global Scholars of Marketing*, 24.

  doi:10.1080/21639159.2014.911496
- Himmelheber, S. (2014). Examining the underlying values of food security programming: Implications for the social work profession. *Journal of Progressive Human Services*, 25, 116–132. doi:10.1080/10428232.2014.898203
- Hoch, J. E., Bommer, W. H., Dulebohn, J. H., & Wu, D. (2016). Do ethical, authentic, and servant leadership explain variance above and beyond transformational leadership? A meta-analysis. *Journal of Management*, 44, 501–529. doi:10.1177/0149206316665461
- Holmberg, U., & Madsen, K. (2014). Rapport operationalized as a humanitarian interview in investigative interview settings. *Psychiatry, Psychology and Law*, 21, 591–610. doi:10.1080/13218719.2013.873975
- Holstad, T. J., Korek, S., Rigotti, T., & Mohr, G. (2014). The relation between transformational leadership and follower emotional strain: The moderating role of professional ambition. *Leadership*, 10, 269–288. doi:10.1177/1742715013476083
- Hom, P. W., Mitchell, T. R., Lee, T. W., & Griffeth, R. W. (2012). Reviewing employee

- turnover: Focusing on proximal withdrawal states and an expanded citation.

  \*Psychological Bulletin 138, 831–858. doi:10.1037/a0027983
- Houlfort, N., Fernet, C., Vallerand, R. J., Laframboise, A., Guay, F., & Koestner, R. (2015). The role of passion for work and need satisfaction in psychological adjustment to retirement. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 88, 84–94. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2015.02.005
- Hoyland, S., Hollund, J. G., & Olsen, O. E. (2015). Gaining access to a research site and participants in medical and nursing research: A synthesis of accounts. *Medical Education*, 49, 224–232. doi:10.1111/medu.12622
- Huang, W. R., & Su, C. H. (2016). The mediating role of job satisfaction in the relationship between job training satisfaction and turnover intentions. *Industrial* and Commercial Training, 48, 42–52. doi:10.1108/ict-04-2015-0029
- Humphry, S. M., & Heldsinger, S. A. (2014). Common structural design features of rubrics may represent a threat to validity. *Educational Researcher*, 43, 253–263. doi:10.3102/0013189X14542154
- Hussein, A. (2015). The use of triangulation in social sciences research: Can qualitative and quantitative methods be combined? *Journal of Comparative Social*Work, 4(1) 1–12. Retrieved from http://journal.uia
- Hwang, Y., Al-Arabiat, M., Rouibah, K., & Chung, J. Y. (2016). Toward an integrative view of the leader-member exchange of system implementation. *International Journal of Information Management*, *36*, 976–986.

  doi:10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2016.06.008

- Ibrahim, S., & Sidani, S. (2014). Strategies to recruit minority persons: a systematic review. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, *16*, 882–888. doi:10.1007/s10903-013-9783-y
- Ivankova, N. V. (2014). Implementing quality criteria in designing and conducting a sequential QUAN → QUAL mixed methods study of student engagement with learning applied research methods online. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*. 8, 25–51. doi:10.1177/1558689813487945
- Izvercian, M., Potra, S., & Ivascu, L. (2016). Job satisfaction variables: A grounded theory approach. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 221, 86–94. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.05.093
- Jamshed, S. (2014). Qualitative research method-interviewing and observation. *Journal* of Basic and Clinical Pharmacy, 5, 87–88. doi:10.4103/0976-0105.141942
- Khandelwal, A., & Shekhawat, N. (2018). *Role of talent retention in reducing*employee turnover. Retried from https://poseidon01.ssrn.com/
- Kam, C., & Meyer, J. P. (2015). How careless responding and acquiescence response bias can influence construct dimensionality in the case of job satisfaction.
   Organizational Research Methods, 18, 512–541. doi:10.1177/1094428115571894
- Kang, H. J., Gatling, A., & Kim, J. (2015). The impact of supervisory support on organizational commitment, career satisfaction, and turnover intention for hospitality frontline employees. *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 14, 68–89. doi:10.1080/15332845.2014.904176

- K'Aol, G. O., Ngaithe, L. N., Lewa, P., & Ndwiga, M. (2016). Effect of intellectual stimulation and individualized consideration on staff performance in State Owned Enterprises in Kenya, 6(20), 1–8. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net
- Kazis, R., & Molina, F. (2016). Exploring middle-skill training programs for employment in the retail industry. *MDRC*, *1*–25. Retrieved from www.mdrc.org
- Keevy, Z., & Perumal, J. (2014). Promoting transformational leadership practices of retail managers. *Journal of Management Development*, 33, 919–931. doi:10.1108/jmd05-2012-0057
- Khandelwal, A., & Shekhawat, N. (2018). Role of talent retention in reducing employee turnover. Retrieved from https://poseidon01.ssrn.com/
- Kim, K. Y., Pathak, S., & Werner, S. (2015). When do international human capital enhancing practices benefit the bottom line? An ability, motivation, and opportunity perspective. *Journal of International Business Studies*, 46, 784–805. doi:10.1057/jibs.2015.10
- Kirkwood, A., & Price, L. (2013). Examining some assumptions and limitations of research on the effects of emerging technologies for teaching and learning in higher education. *British Journal of Educational Technology, 44*, 536–543. doi:10.1111/bjet.12049
- Kisely, S., & Kendall, E. (2011). Critically appraising qualitative research: A guide for clinicians more familiar with quantitative techniques. *Australasian Psychiatry*, *19*, 364–367. doi:10.3109/10398562.2011.562508
- Koekemoer, E. (2014). An explorative study on factors influencing the career success of

- management employees. *SA Journal of Industrial Psychology, 40*(2), 1–10. doi:10.4102/sajip.v40i2.1204
- Kornbluh, M. (2015). Combatting challenges to establishing trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *12*, 397–414. doi:10.1080/14780887.2015.1021941
- Kurz, A., Elliott, S. N., & Roach, A. T. (2015). Addressing the missing instructional data problem using a teacher log to document tier 1 instruction. *Remedial & Special Education*, *36*, 361–373. doi:10.1177/0741932514567365
- Lee, Y. (2014). Insight for writing a qualitative research paper. *Family and Consumer Sciences Research Journal*, 43, 94–97. doi:10.1111/fcsr.12084
- Leung, L. (2015). Validity, reliability, and generalizability in qualitative research.

  \*Research and Audit, 4, 324–327. doi:10.4103/2249-4863.161306
- Lewis, S. (2015). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. *Health Promotion Practice*, *16*, 473–475. doi:10.1177/1524839915580941
- Liebermann, S. C., Wegge, J., Jungmann, F., & Schmidt, K. H. (2013). Age diversity and individual team member health: The moderating role of age and age stereotypes. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 86, 184–202. doi:10.1111/joop.12016
- Lim, A. J. P., Loo, J. T. K., & Lee, P. H. (2017). The impact of leadership on turnover

- intention: The mediating role of organizational commitment and job satisfaction. *Journal of Applied Structural Equation Modeling, 1*, 27–41. Retrieved from http://jasemjournal.com/
- Little, L., Gooty, J., & Williams, M. (2016). The role of leader emotion management in leader-member exchange and follower outcomes. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 27, 85–97. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2015.08.007
- Liu, Z., Cai, Z., Li, J., Shi, S., & Fang, Y. (2013). Leadership style and employee turnover intentions: A social identity perspective. *Career Development International*, 18, 305–324. doi:10.1108/cdi-09-2012-0087
- Luo, L. Z., & Wang, H. N. (2015). The relationship between organizational culture and turnover intention of commercial bank staff. *Journal of Shanxi Normal University* (Social Science Edition), 1(017). Retrieved from http://en.cnki.com
- Lukas, B. A., Whitwell, G. J., & Heide, J. B. (2013). Why do customers get more than they need? How organizational culture shapes product capability decisions.

  \*\*Journal of Marketing, 77(1), 1–12. doi:10.1509/jm.10.0182
- Lunnay, B., Borlagdan, J., McNaughton, D., & Ward, P. (2015). Ethical use of social media to facilitate qualitative research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 99–109. doi:10.1177/1049732314549031
- Mahy, B., Rycx, F., & Vermeylen, G. (2015). Educational mismatch and firm productivity: Do skills, technology and uncertainty matter? *De Economist*, 163, 233–262. Retrieved from https://www.iza.org/
- Mandhanya, Y. (2016). A study of the impact of the working environment on retention of

- employees. *Global Management Review*, 9, 116–128. Retrieved from http://www.sonamgmt.org
- Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013). Does the sample size matter in qualitative research?: A review of qualitative interviews in IS research. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, *54*, 11–22. doi:10.1080/08874417.2013.11645667
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2015). *Designing qualitative research* (6th ed.).

  Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Martin, G. C. (2014). The effects of cultural diversity in the workplace. *Journal of Diversity Management (Online)*, 9, 89–92. doi:10.19030/jdm.v9i2.8974
- Martin, J. (2016). Perceptions of transformational leadership in academic libraries.

  \*\*Journal of Library Administration, 56, 266–284.\*\*

  doi:10.1080/01930826.2015.1105069
- Maskara, A. (2014). A process framework for managing the quality of service in a private cloud (Doctoral Dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3636194)
- Mathieu, C., Fabi, B., Lacoursière, R., & Raymond, L. (2016). The role of supervisory behavior, job satisfaction and organizational commitment to employee turnover.

  \*Journal of Management & Organization, 22, 113–129. doi:10.1017/jmo.2015.25
- McManus, J., & Mosca, J. (2015). Strategies to build trust and improve employee engagement. *International Journal of Management & Information Systems*, 19, 37–42. doi:10.19030/ijmis.v19i1.9056

- Mekraz, A., Gundala, R. R., & Jack, A. L. (2016). Leadership style and retail store performance: A case study of the discount retail chain. *Journal of Business and Retail Management Research*, 10(2), 1–10. Retrieved from http://www.jbrmr.com
- Miller, A. (2010). *The retail scene: Always in fashion*. Retrieved from https://barnard.edu/headlines/retail-scene-always-fashion
- Miller, S., & Bird, J. (2014). Assessment of practitioners' and students' values when recruiting: Sam Miller and Jim Bird explain how values-based recruitment is being used to create a workforce that is suitable to provide the care required by the NHS. *Nursing Management*, 21, 22–29. doi:10.7748/nm.21.5.22.e1252
- Moon, K., Brewer, T. D., Januchowski-Hartley, S. R., Adams, V. M., & Blackman, D. A. (2016). A guideline to improve qualitative social science publishing in ecology and conservation journals. *Ecology & Society*, 21, 133–152. doi:10.5751/es-08663-210317
- Nelissen, J., Forrier, A., & Verbruggen, M. (2017). Employee development and voluntary turnover: Testing the employability paradox. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 27, 152–168. doi:10.1111/1748-8583.12136
- Nkomo, S., & Hoobler, J. M. (2014). A historical perspective on diversity ideologies in the United States: Reflections on human resource management research and

- practice. *Human Resource Management Review*, 24, 245–257. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2014.03.006
- Nohe, C., & Hertel, G. (2017). Transformational leadership and organizational citizenship behavior: A meta-analytic test of underlying mechanisms. *Frontiers in Psychology Journal*. 8, 1364–1378. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2017
- Noland, A., & Richards, K. (2015). Servant teaching: An exploration of teacher servant leadership on student outcomes. *Journal of the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning*, *15*, 16–38. doi:10.14434/josotl.v15i6.13928
- Northouse, P. G. (2015). *Leadership: Theory and practice* (7th ed.). Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- Nyhan, B. (2015). Increasing the credibility of political science research: A proposal for journal reforms. *Political Science & Politics*, 48, 78–83.
  doi:10.1017/s1049096515000463
- Opdenakker, R. (2006). Advantages and disadvantages of four interview techniques in qualitative research. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 7(4), 1–13. doi:10.17169/fqs-7.4.175
- O'Reilly, C., Caldwell, D., Chatman, J., & Doerr, B. (2014). The promise and app problems of organizational culture: CEO personality, culture, and firm performance. *Group & Organization Management*, *39*, 595–625. doi:10.1177/1059601114550713

- O'Reilly, M., & Parker, N. (2012). 'Unsatisfactory saturation': A critical exploration of the notion of saturated sample sizes in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 13, 190–197. doi:10.1177/1468794112446106
- Paladan, N. N. (2015) Transformational leadership: The emerging leadership style of successful entrepreneurs. *Journal of Literature and Art Studies*, *5*, 64–72. doi:10.17265/2159-5836
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42, 533–544. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Park, J., & Park, M. (2016). Qualitative versus quantitative research methods: Discovery or justification? *Journal of Marketing Thought*, *3*(1), 1–7. doi:10.15577/jmt.2016.03.01.1
- Patton, C. (2015). Asoka and Paul: Transformations that led to effective transformational leadership. *Leadership and the Humanities*, *3*, 133–144. doi:10.4337/lath.2015.02.04
- Peters, K., & Halcomb, E. (2015). Interviews in qualitative research. *Nurse Researcher*, 22, 6–7. doi:10.7748/nr.22.4.6.s2
- Phaneuf, J. É., Boudrias, J. S., Rousseau, V., & Brunelle, É. (2016). Personality and transformational leadership: The moderating effect of organizational context.

  \*Personality and Individual Differences, 102, 30–35.\*

  doi:10.1016/j.paid.2016.06.052

- Pietiewicz, I., & Smith, J. A. (2016). A practical guide to using interpretative phenomenological analysis in qualitative research psychology. *Psychological Journal*, 20, 7–14. doi:10.14691/CPPJ.20.1.7
- Plastow, N. A. (2016). Mixing-up research methods: A recipe for success or disaster? South African Journal of Occupational Therapy, 46, 89–90. doi:10.17159/2310-3833/2016/v46n1a16
- Ployhart, R. E., Nyberg, A. J., Reilly, G., & Maltarich, M. A. (2014). Human capital is dead; long live human capital resources! *Journal of Management*, 40, 371–398. doi:10.1177/0149206313512152
- Pocock, N. (2015). Emotional entanglements in tourism research. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 53, 31–45. doi:10.1016/j.annals.2015.04.005
- Qazi, T., Khalid, A., & Shafique, M. (2015). Contemplating employee retention through a multidimensional assessment of turnover intentions. *Pakistan Journal of Commerce & Social Sciences*, 9, 598–613. Retrieved from http://www.jespk.net
- Raes, A., & De Jong, S. B. (2015). Top team cohesion, transformational leadership, and employee turnover intentions. *Academy of Management Proceedings*, 2015, 16206–16206. doi:10.5465/ambpp.2015.16206
- Raina, R., & Britt Roebuck, D. (2016). Exploring cultural influence on managerial communication in relationship to job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and the employees' propensity to leave in the insurance sector of India. *International Journal of Business Communication*, 53, 97–130. doi:10.1177/2329488414525453

- Reina, C. S., Rogers, K. M., Peterson, S. J., Byron, K., & Hom, P. W. (2018). Quitting the boss? The role of manager influence tactics and employee emotional engagement in voluntary turnover. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 25, 5–18. doi:10.1177/1548051817709007
- Ribeiro, N., Yücel, İ., & Gomes, D. (2018). How transformational leadership predicts employees' affective commitment and performance. *International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management*, 67, 1901-1917. doi:10.1080/01900692.2016.1256894
- Robinson, M. A., & Boies, K. (2016). Different ways to get the job done: Comparing the effects of intellectual stimulation and contingent reward leadership on task-related outcomes. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 46, 336–353. doi:10.1111/jasp.12367
- Robinson, O. C. (2014). Sampling in interview-based qualitative research: A theoretical and practical guide. *Qualitative Research in Psychology, 11*, 25–41. doi:10.1080/14780887.2013.801543
- Roe, B. & Just, D. (2009). Internal and external validity in economics research: Tradeoffs between experiments, field experiments, natural experiments, and field data.

  \*American Journal of Agricultural Economics, 91, 1266–1271. Retrieved from https://econpapers.repec.org/
- Rohde, P., Shaw, H., Butryn, M. L., & Stice, E. (2015). Assessing program sustainability in an eating disorder prevention effectiveness trial delivered by college clinicians. *Behavior Research and Therapy*, 72(2), 1–8. doi:10.1016/j.brat.2015.06.009

- Rui-Han, K., Coyne, T.L., Devonish, D., Leather, P., & Zarola, A. (2016). The interaction between supportive and unsupportive manager behaviors on employee work attitudes. *Personnel Review*. 45, 1386–1402. doi:10.1108/pr-05-2015-0136
- Russell, S., & Brannan, M. J. (2016). Getting the right people on the bus: Recruitment, selection, and integration for the branded organization. *European Management Journal*, *34*, 114–124. doi:10.1016/j.emj.2016.01.001
- Saini, G. K., Gopal, A., & Kumari, N. (2015). Employer brand and job application decisions: Insights from the best employers. *Management and Labour Studies*, 40, 34–51. doi:10.1177/0258042X15601532
- Santhanam, N., Kamalanabhan, T. J., Dyaram, L., & Ziegler, H. (2017). Impact of human resource management practices on employee turnover intentions: Moderating role of psychological contract breach. *Journal of Indian Business Research*, *9*, 212–228. doi:10.1108/jibr-10-2016-0116
- Saunders, B., Kitzinger, J., & Kitzinger, C. (2014). Participant anonymity in the internet age: from theory to practice. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *12*, 125–137. doi:10.1080/14780887.2014.948697
- Schoenherr, T., Ellram, L. M., & Tate, W. L. (2015). A note on the use of survey research firms to enable empirical data collection. *Journal of Business Logistics*, 36, 288–300. doi:10.1111/jbl.12092
- Schwandt, T. A., Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (2007). Judging interpretations: But is it rigorous? Trustworthiness and authenticity in the naturalistic evaluation. *New Directions for Evaluation*, *114*, 11–25. doi:10.1002/ev.223

- Solaja, O. M., Idowu, F. E., & James, A. E. (2016). Exploring the relationship between leadership communication style, personality trait, and organizational productivity. *Serbian Journal of Management*, 11, 99–117. doi:10.5937/sjm11-8480
- Sotiriadou, P., Brouwers, J., & Le, T. (2014). Choosing a qualitative data analysis tool: A comparison of NVivo and Leximancer. *Annals of Leisure Research*, *17*, 218–234. doi:10.1080/11745398.2014.902292
- Sousa, D. (2014). Validation in qualitative research: General aspects and specificities of the descriptive phenomenological method. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 11, 211–227. doi:10.1080/14780887.2013.853855
- Stuckey, H. L. (2014). The first step in data analysis: Transcribing and managing qualitative research data. *Journal of Social Health and Diabetes*, 2, 6–8. doi:10.4103/2321-0656.120254
- Sung, S. Y., & Choi, J. N. (2018). Effects of training and development on employee outcomes and firm innovative performance: Moderating roles of voluntary participation and evaluation. *Human Resource Management*, *57*, 1339-1353. doi:10.1002/hrm.21909
- Sun, L. (2015) Exploring the causes of recruiting failure. *Journal of Service Science and Management*, 8, 42–45. doi:10.4236/jssm.2015.81005.
- Sutanto, E., & Kurniawan, M. (2016). The impact of recruitment, employee retention and labor relations to employee performance on the batik industry in Solo City,

- Indonesia. *International Journal of Business and Society, 17*, 375–390. Retrieved from http://www.ijbs.unimas.my/
- Tang, C., Liu, Y., Oh, H., & Weitz, B. (2014). Socialization tactics of new retail employees: A pathway to organizational commitment. *Journal of Retailing*, 90, 62–73. doi:10.1016/j.jretai.11.002
- Ugoami, J. (2016). Employee turnover and productivity among small business entities in Nigeria. *Independent Journal of Management and Production*, 7, 1063–1082. doi:10.14807/ijmp.v7i4.466
- U.S Department of Health & Human Services. (2016). *The Belmont Report*. Retrieved from http://www.hhs.gov
- Vasilagos, T., Polychroniou, P., & Maroudas, L. (2017). Relationship between supervisor's emotional intelligence and transformational leadership in hotel organizations. In A. Kavoura, D. P. Sakas, & P. Tomaras (Eds.), *Strategic Innovative Marketing* (pp. 91–95). Athens, Greece: Springer.
- Velasco, R., Villar, R., Lunar, R., & Velasco, V. (2016). Diversity in the workplace:

  Evidence from gulf college, Oman. *Journal of Asian Business Strategy*, 6, 73–84.

  doi:10.18488/journal.1006/2016.6.4/1006.4.73.84
- Waldman, D. A., Carter, M. Z., & Hom, P. W. (2015). A multilevel investigation of leadership and turnover behavior. *Journal of Management*, 41, 1724–1744. doi:10.1177/0149206312460679

- Walker, J. L. (2012). The use of saturation in qualitative research. *Canadian Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing*, 22, 37–46. Retrieved from http://www.cccn.ca/content.php?doc=234
- Wang, X., Wang, L., Xu, X., & Ji, P. (2014). Identifying employee turnover risks using modified quality function deployment. *Systems Research and Behavioral Science*, 31, 398–404. doi:10.1002/sres.2282
- Weyers, M., Strydom, H., & Huisamen, A. (2014). Triangulation in social work research: the theory and examples of its practical application. *Social Work/Maatskaplike*Werk, 44(2). 1–16 doi:10.15270/44-2-251
- Yahaya, R., & Ebrahim, F. (2016). Leadership styles and organizational commitment: A Literature review. *Journal of Management Development*, *35*, 190–216. doi:10.1108/jmd-01-2015-0004
- Yazan, B. (2015). Three approaches to case study methods in education: Yin, Merriam, and Stake. *The Qualitative Report*, 20, 134–152. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Yi-Feng, Y. (2016). Examining competing models of transformational leadership, leadership trust, change commitment, and job satisfaction. *Psychological Reports*, 119, 154–173. doi:10.1177/0033294116657586
- Yin, R. K. (2017). Case study research and applications: Design and methods (6th ed).

  Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- You, H. J. (2015). Reference to shared past events and memories. *Journal of Pragmatics*, 87, 238–250. doi:10.1016/j.pp09hbragma.2015.02.003

- Ziebland, S., & Hunt, K. (2014). Using secondary analysis of qualitative data of patient experiences of health care to inform health services research and policy. *Journal of Health Services Research & Policy*, 19, 177–182.

  doi:10.1177/1355819614524187
- Zhu, W., Wang, G., & He, H. (2016). The rise of CEO transformational leadership in dynamic environments. In *Academy of Management Proceedings* (Vol. 2016, No. 1, p. 12781). Briarcliff Manor, NY: Academy of Management.

## Appendix: Interview Protocol

	Interview #	
	Date//	
Interview Protocol		

Introduce the interview and set the stage—often over a meal or coffee

What you will do

Now, I will begin recording and briefly repeat the request to the permission to record.

Script: Hello. My name is Sharon B. Love, and I am a doctoral candidate at Walden University. I am conducting my doctoral study on strategies retail managers use to reduce employee turnover, which I will present in partial fulfillment of the requirements to complete my Doctor of Business Administration degree. I appreciate your participation in this study. Before we begin, I would like your permission to record this interview digitally, so I will later be able to create a transcript of our conversation. If, at any time during this interview, you would like me to stop recording, please feel free to let me know. I will keep your responses confidential. I will use your responses to develop a better understanding of your views on employee retention strategies and how they may affect your organization's retention rates. Again, the purpose of this study is to explore strategies managers use to reduce employee turnover in the retail industry. Now, I would like to remind you of your written consent to participate in this study. I am the responsible investigator specifying your participation in the doctoral study research project: Strategies to reduce employee turnover in the retail industry.

What you will say—script

You and I have both signed and dated the written consent, and I have provided you with a copy for your records. I will keep the other copy in a locked filing cabinet while I complete the study. Afterward, I

	will place the copy in a combination safe for five years. After the 5-year timeframe, I will destroy it.  You understand your participation in this interview is completely voluntary and you may revoke your consent to participate at any time. If, at any time, you would like to take a break or stop the interview for any reason, please let me know. Do you have any questions or concerns before we get started? We will begin the interview now, with your permission.	
<ul> <li>Watch for non-verbal queues</li> <li>Paraphrase as needed</li> <li>Ask follow-up probing questions to get more in-depth</li> </ul>	<ol> <li>What strategies have you used to reduce employee turnover?</li> <li>What strategies did you find worked best to reduce employee turnover?</li> <li>How did your employees respond to your different techniques to reduce employee turnover?</li> <li>What strategies did you employ when employees stated they were considering resigning from the organization?</li> <li>How did you assess the effectiveness of the employee turnover strategies used?</li> <li>What additional information you would like to share strategies for reducing employee turnover?</li> </ol>	
Wrap up interview thanking participant	Script: Thank you very much for your time and energy.	
Schedule follow-up member checking the interview	Script: After the interview is finished and the data is transcribed, I will meet with you at your store site. I will give you an opportunity to review the transcript from the interview to ensure the information is accurate. I will correct and clarify any issues you see. Are you available to check the transcripts sometime next week?	